DEPOSITIONAL ENVIRONMENT OF THE KHAO KHAD FORMATION, NORTHEASTERN THAILAND



⁵775781

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

ลัยเทคโนโลยีสรบโ

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Geotechnology

Suranaree University of Technology

Academic Year 2014

สภาพแวดล้อมการสะสมตัวของหมวดหินเขาขาด ภาคตะวันออกเฉียงเหนือ ประเทศไทย



วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิศวกรรมศาสตรดุษฎีบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาเทคโนโลยีธรณี มหาวิทยาลัยเทคโนโลยีสุรนารี ปีการศึกษา 2557

DEPOSITIONAL ENVIRONMENT OF THE KHAO KHAD FORMATION, NORTHEASTERN THAILAND

Suranaree University of Technology has approved this thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

	Thesis Examining Committee
	(Prof. Dr. Kittitep Fuenkajorn)
	Chairperson
	(Asst. Prof. Dr. Akkhapun Wannakomol)
	Member (Thesis Advisor)
	(Dr. Chongpan Chonglakmani)
	Member
547500	(Assoc. Prof. Dr. Benjavun Ratanasthien) Member
้ายาลัย	(Asst. Prof. Dr. Mongkol Udchachon)
	Member
	(Dr. Assanee Meesook)
	Member
(Prof. Dr. Sukit Limpijumnong)	(Assoc. Prof. Flt. Lt. Dr. Kontorn Chamniprasart)
Vice Rector for Academic Affairs	Dean of Institute of Engineering
and Innovation	

หทัยชนก วัฒนศักดิ์ : สภาพแวคล้อมการสะสมตัวของหมวคหินเขาขาค ภาคตะวันออก เฉียงเหนือ ประเทศไทย (DEPOSITIONAL ENVIRONMENT OF THE KHAO KHAD FORMATION, NORTHEASTERN THAILAND) อาจารย์ที่ปรึกษา : ผู้ช่วยศาสตราจารย์ คร.อัฆพรรก์ วรรณโกมล, 143 หน้า.

วัตถุประสงค์ของงานวิจัยนี้คือ เพื่ออธิบายสภาวะแวคล้อมการสะสมตัวและอธิบายการ ก่อกำเนิดของหมวดหินเขาขาดในภากตะวันออกเฉียงเหนือ บนพื้นฐานของการศึกษาลำดับชั้นหิน และการวิเคราะห์ศิลาวรรณาและธรณีเคมี ภาคตัดที่ทำการศึกษามีจำนวน 7 พื้นที่อยู่ในกลุ่มหิน สระบุรีของหมวดหินเขาขวาง หมวดหินหนองไป่ง หมวดหินปางอโศก หมวดหินเขาขาดและ หมวดหินซับบอน โดยมีลำดับชั้นหินจากหมวดหินเขาขวางถึงหมวดหินหนองไป่งแสดง สภาพแวคล้อมของการสะสมตัวของตะกอนตั้งแต่บริเวณลานทะเลน้ำตื้นถึงแอ่งทะเลลึก ผลการศึกษาแสดงให้เห็นว่าหมวดหินเขาขาดมีลักษณะแตกต่างจากการสะสมตัวบริเวณลานทะเล น้ำตื้นที่เคยมีการศึกษามาก่อน

หมวดหินเขาขาดประกอบด้วย หินปูนสีเทาถึงเทาดำ ชั้นบางถึงชั้นหนา เป็นชั้นขนานและ มีการวางชั้นแบบเรียงขนานของหินแคลซิลูไทต์ หินแคลคาริไนต์ถึงแคลซิรูไดต์ขนาดละเอียด ซึ่ง แทรกสลับกับหินดินดานสีเทาดำ ชั้นบาง มีชั้นและกระเปาะของหินเชิร์ต หินปูนเนื้อเม็ดที่ ประกอบด้วยไบโอคลาสหลากชนิดและขนาดพบสัมพันธ์กับหินแคลซิรูไดต์ หินดินดานที่เกิด ร่วมกับหินโอลิสโตสโตรมและหินเชิร์ตเรดิโอลาเรียน จากลักษณะดังกล่าวสามารถแปลความได้ว่า ตะกอนของหมวดหินเขาขาดไม่ใช่ลักษณะการสะสมตัวของตะกอนบริเวณลานทะเลติ้น แต่เป็น ลักษณะของการสะสมตัวบริเวณลาดทวีป

ผลการวิเคราะห์ปริมาณธาตุออกไซด์หลัก และธาตุร่องรอย บ่งชี้ว่าหินเชิร์ตของหมวดหิน เขาขาดมีต้นกำเนิดจากสิ่งมีชีวิตและสะสมตัวบริเวณขอบทวีปแต่ไม่ถึงแอ่งมหาสมุทร ปริมาณธาตุ หายากระบุว่าหินเชิร์ตดังกล่าวมีการสะสมตัวในบริเวณขอบทวีปถึงแอ่งมหาสมุทรลึก แต่อย่างไรก็ ตามหินเชิร์ตของหมวดหินเขาขาดจะแสดงปริมาณตะกอนสะสมมากกว่าบริเวณแอ่งมหาสมุทร ซึ่ง บ่งชี้ได้ว่าหินเชิร์ตของหมวดหินเขาขาดนั้นเกิดอยู่ติดกับแผ่นทวีป มีการสะสมตัวใกล้กับลานทะเล ตื้นบนแผ่นทวีป การเกิดลำดับชั้นหินเช่นนี้สามารถแปลกวามได้ว่ามีการสะสมตัวแบบโลว์สแตน โปรเกรดดิ้งซิสเต็มแทรก

สาขาวิชา <u>เทคโนโลยีธรณ</u> ี	ลายมือชื่อนักศึกษา
ปีการศึกษา 2557	ลายมือชื่ออาจารย์ที่ปรึกษา
	ลายมือชื่ออาจารย์ที่ปรึกษาร่วม

HATHAICHANOK VATTANASAK : DEPOSITIONAL ENVIRONMENT OF THE KHAO KHAD FORMATION, NORTHEASTERN THAILAND. THESIS ADVISOR : ASST. PROF. AKKHAPUN WANNAKOMOL, Ph.D., 143 PP.

KHAO KHAD FORMATION/ SARABURI GROUP/ PERMIAN CARBONATE ROCK/ LITHOFACIES/ DEPOSITIONAL ENVIRONMENT

The aim of this study is to clarify the depositional environment and to explain the occurrence of the Khao Khad Formation in northeastern Thailand based on the lithostratigraphic sequence and the petrographic and geochemical analyses. The studied sections belonging to the Saraburi Group are confined within 7 areas of the Sap Bon, Khao Khad, Pang Asok, Nong Pong and Khao Khwang Formations. They indicate the deposits of platform to basin as represented by the Khao Khwang to the Sap Bon Formations. The results show that the Khao Khad Formation is different from the platform deposit of shallow marine environment which was suggested by previous studies.

The Khao Khad Formation mainly consists of light gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded, parallel and graded-bedding calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite interbedded with dark brown, thin-bedded shale and banded and nodular cherts. The grain-supported bioclastic limestones of various types and sizes of grain components are associated with calcirudite, shale with olistostrome and radiolarian chert. These can be interpreted that sediments of the Khao Khad Formation are not the characteristics of the platform deposit, but typical of slope deposit. The result of the major and trace elements analyses indicate that chert samples from the Khao Khad Formation are from biogenic origin and were deposited in the continental margin, not the oceanic basin. The rare earth elements suggest that they were formed in the continental margin to deep ocean basin. However, the Khao Khad chert shows more terrigenous contribution than the oceanic basin. It indicates that the Khao Khad chert was deposited closer to the continent near the platform on the continental crust. The occurrence of these lithologies is interpreted to be the deposit of a lowstand prograding system tract.



School of <u>Geotechnology</u>

Academic Year 2014

Student's Signature_____

Advisor's Signature_____

Co-Advisor's Signature_____

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere appreciation to everyone who involved with this thesis.

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere thanks to my supervisors Dr. Chongpan Chonglakmani (SUT), Prof. Dr. Feng Qinglai (CUG) and Asst. Prof. Dr. Akkhapun Wannakomol (SUT) for their immense help in planning and executing the works. Thanks are also extended to thesis committee, Prof. Dr. Kittitep Fuenkajorn (SUT), Assoc. Prof. Dr. Benjavun Ratanasthien (CMU), Dr. Assanee Meesook, a former geologist (DMR) and Asst. Prof. Dr. Mongkol Udchachon (MSU) for their critical comments and helpful suggestions.

Special thanks to Dr. Chongpan Chonglakmani who provided me the opportunity to work and study on multidisciplinary topic in geosciences.

I express my indebtedness to Prof. Dr. Feng Qinglai who gave an advice and support while I am staying at China University of Geosciences, Wuhan (CUG).

Many thanks are conveyed and are also conveyed to Mr. Boonnarong Arsairai, Mr. Pradit Nulay, Miss Namporn Pituchana, Miss Krongkaew Jenchitpibul, Mr. Peerawat Kongurai, Mr. Sakchai Glumglomjit, Mr. Thanarit Riyaphan and Miss Piyatida Sangtong who assisted me on field works and documented.

Finally, I most gratefully acknowledge my family and friends for all their support throughout the period of this research.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT (THAI)	I
ABSTRACT (ENGLISH)	II
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	IV
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF TABLES	IX
LIST OF FIGURES	X
CHAPTER	
I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background and rationale	1
1.2 Research objectives	2
1.3 Scope and limitation of work	2
1.4 Research methodology	3
1.4.1 Literature review and Data gathering	3
1.4.2 Geological Investigation	3
1.4.3 Sample preparation and Laboratory works	5
1.4.4 Results, Interpretation and Discussions	5
1.4.5 Conclusions	5
1.5 Thesis contents	5

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

VI

Π	LITI	ERATURE REVIEW
	2.1	The historical geology of Permian in Thailand6
	2.2	Regional Permian lithostratigraphy of Saraburi Group10
Ш	MET	THODOLOGY
	3.1	Fieldwork Investigation
		3.1.1 Sideways of Mitraparp road
		3.1.2 Sukhato area
		3.1.3 Thai-Danish dairy area
		3.1.4 Sap Takhian area
		3.1.5 Old quarry
		3.1.6 Khao Sai Sayan temple35
	5	3.1.7 Nong Pong area
	3.2	Lithofacies and Petrography Analyses
		3.2.1 Lithofacies analysis
		3.2.2 Petrographic analyses
	3.3	Geochemical Analysis44
		3.3.1 Major and Trace Elements44
		3.3.2 Rare Earth Elements (REEs)46
	3.4	Radiolarian and Sponge Extraction47

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

VII

IV	RES	ULTS, I	NTERPRETATION AND DISCUSSIONS49	
	4.1	Measur	Measured sections and Lithofacies analysis	
		4.1.1	Sideways of Mitraparp road (HW2)49	
		4.1.2	Sukhato area55	
		4.1.3	Thai-Danish dairy area62	
		4.1.4	Sap Takhian area67	
		4.1.5	Old quarry	
		4.1.6	Khao Sai Sayan temple	
		4.1.7	Nong Pong area	
	4.2	Lithost	ratigraphic Correlation	
		4.2.1	Lithofacies A: Calcarenite and	
	5		dolomitic limestone	
		4.2.2	Lithofacies B: Laminated calcarenite with	
			banded and nodular chert96	
		4.2.3	Lithofacies C: Crinoidal calcarenite96	
		4.2.4	Lithofacies D: Laminated and bedded calcarenite	
			interbedded with thin-bedded shale,	
			siltstone and sandstone	
		4.2.5	Lithofacies E: Calcarenite	
		4.2.6	Lithofacies F: Calcarenite with lithic-arenite	

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

		4.2.7	Lithofacies G: Calcirudite and
			dolomitic limestone
		4.2.8	Lithofacies H: Graded-bedded calcarenite
			with radiolarian chert and shale99
		4.2.9	Lithofacies I: Calcarenite and calcirudite100
		4.2.10	Lithofacies J: Shale with limestone lenses101
	4.3	Geoche	mical Characteristics101
		4.3.1	Major and Trace Elements101
		4.3.2	Rare Earth Elements108
	4.4	Radiola	rians and Sponge spicules Assemblage110
	4.5	Interpre	etation and Discussions112
6	5	4.5.1	Depositional setting of
		อิทยา	the Permian sequences112
		4.5.2	Depositional setting of
			the Khao Khad Formation114
V	CON	CLUSIC	DNS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 119
	5.1	Conclus	sions119
	5.2	Recom	nendations for further research120
REFERENCES	S		
BIOGRAPHY			

LIST OF TABLES

Table

2.1	Lithostratigraphic correlation of Upper Paleozoic rocks in Thailand	
	(after Raksaskulwong, 2002)	12
2.2	Lithostratigraphic correlation of the Permian System in central and	
	northeastern Thailand (modified from Assavapatchara, 1998)	13
3.1	Practical classification of carbonate rocks (after Carozzi, 1989)	43
4.1	Major element concentrations as weight percent	
	for environment discrimination	103
4.2	Trace element compositions in ppm	104
4.3	Rare earth element concentrations in ppm	107
	ร _{รร} ราว _ั กยาลัยเทคโนโลยีสุรุบาร	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure

1.1	Research methodology
2.1	A) Tectonic map of Thailand and neighboring area, B) Lithostratigraphic
	map of Thailand and C) Summary of Shan-Thai and Indochina
	components with geological time scale (after Bunopas, 19927
2.2	A) Geographic map of Asia showing distribution of the Cimmerian
	continent, B) The Middle Permian paleogeographic map and
	C) Geographic map showing tectonic subdivision of mainland
	Thailand (after Wang et al., 2001; Ueno, 2003)
2.3	Map of Thailand showing lithostratigraphic distribution of
	Permian rocks. These rocks can be categorized into 8 units
	that are exposed throughout Thailand except in the area of
	Northeastern Thailand (modified after DMR, 1999)11
2.4	Geologic map of the Saraburi Group (modified from Ueno and
	Charoentitirat, 2011)
2.5	Simplified geologic map showing the Permian carbonate platform and
	siliciclastic basin along the western portion of the Khorat plateau
	(Indochina Block) (modified from Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011)22

Figure

2.6	Carbonate depositional environments and sub-environments of a	
	carbonate platform in northeastern Thailand (modified	
	from Wielchowsky and Young, 1985)	23
2.7	Permian chrono-stratigraphic and coastal-onlap chart	
	(after Wielchowsky and Young, 1985).	24
3.1	Geological within the study areas in the western of Khorat Plateau	
	(modified from DMR, 1999)	27
3.2	Topographic map of the sideways of Mitraparp road showing line of	
	the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	29
3.3	Topographic map of the Sukhato area showing line of the section	
	(modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	30
3.4	Topographic map of the Thai-Danish dairy area showing line of the section	
	(modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	32
3.5	Topographic map of the Sap Takhian area showing line of the section	
	(modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	33
3.6	Topographic map of the old quarry showing line of the section	
	(modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	34
3.7	Topographic map of the Khao Sai Sayan temple showing line of the section	
	(modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	36

Figure

3.8	Topographic map of the Nong Pong area showing line of the section	
	(modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006)	37
3.9	Folk's texture classification of carbonate sediments (after Folk, 1959)	.39
3.10	Dunham classification (after Dunham, 1962)	.40
3.11	The Dunham classification of carbonate sedimentary rock	
	(after Embry and Klovan, 1971)	.41
4.1	The lithostratigraphic column of the Sideways of Mitraparp road	.50
4.2	A and B are field photographs of Unit 1A	
	exposed in front of the TPI Cement Factory Co., Ltd.;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	.51
4.3	A, B, C and D are field photographaps of Unit 2A	
	exposed in the Puttanimith temple;	
	E and F are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	.53
4.4	A, B, C and D are field photographaps of Unit 3A	
	exposed opposite of the National Sport Training Center;	
	E and F are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	54
4.5	The lithostratigraphic column of the Sukhato area	56
4.6	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 1B	
	exposed in front of the Masi resort;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	.57

Figure

4.7	A, B and C are field photographaps of Unit 2B	
	exposed on a small hill near Sukhato temple;	
	D is photomicrograph of radiolarian chert;	
	E and F are photomicrographs of biomicrite	59
4.8	A and B are field photographs of Unit 3B	
	exposed on a foothill near Sukhato temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed	
	biosparite and unsorted biosparite.	60
4.9	A and B are field photographs of Unit 4B exposed in Sukhato temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of unsorted biosparite	61
4.10	A and B are field photographs of Unit 5B	
	exposed on Khao Makok range;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of lithic arenite.	63
4.11	The lithostratigraphic column of the Thai-Danish dairy area	64
4.12	A and B are field photographs of Unit 1C	
	exposed on Khao Ta Paen west;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of packed biomicrite	65
4.13	A and B are field photographs of Unit 2C	
	exposed on Khao Ta Paen range;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	66

XIII

Figure

4.14	A and B are field photographs of Unit 3C	
	exposed in waste disposal pit;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite	
	and poorly-washed biosparite	.68
4.15	The lithostratigraphic column of the Sap Takhian area	.69
4.16	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 1D	
	exposed in Sap Noi Tai Samakee temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite and biosparite	.70
4.17	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 2D	
	exposed in Sap Takhian temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biosparite	.72
4.18	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 3D	
	exposed backside of Sap Takhian temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite and biosparite	.73
4.19	The lithostratigraphic column of the Old quarry	.75
4.20	Field photographaps of Unit 1E	
	exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village	.76
4.21	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 2-1E	
	exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite	.77

Figure

4.22	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 2-2E	
	exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of as poorly-washed biosparite	.78
4.23	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 2-3E	
	exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	.80
4.24	The lithostratigraphic column of the Khao Sai Sayan temple	.81
4.25	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 1F	
	exposed on the top of Khao Sai Sayan temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biosparite	.83
4.26	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 2F	
	exposed at a foothill of Khao Sai Sayan temple;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite	.84
4.27	The lithostratigraphic column of the Nong Pong area	.86
4.28	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 1G	
	exposed on a road cut in Nong Pong village;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	.87
4.29	A and B are field photographaps of Unit 2G	
	exposed in Nong Pong village;	
	C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite	.88

Figure

4.30	A, B, C and D are field photographaps of Unit 3G										
	exposed in Nong Pong village;										
	E and F are photomicrographs of packed biomicrite										
4.31	A, B, 0	, B, C and D are field photog <mark>raphap</mark> s of Unit 4G									
	exposed in Tham Dao Khao Kaew temple;										
	E and	and F are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite91									
4.32	The lit	hostratigraphic correlation of studied s	ection	IS	93						
4.33	The lit	hofacies of the studied sections			95						
4.34	Major	element discrimination diagrams of ch	ert sa	nples							
	from the Sukhato area (A from Adachi et al., 1986;										
	B, C and D from Murray, 1994)104										
4.35	5 NASC-normalized REEs distribution diagram of chert samples										
	from the Sukhato area										
4.36	Radiol	larians (1 to 9) and sponge spicules (10	to 14)							
	from S	Sukhato area (Scale bar = 100 µm)									
	1-2	: Follicucullus porrectus Rudenko	3	: Copicyntra? sp.							
	4	: Archaeospongoprunum? sp.	5-9	: radiolarians							
	10-12	: Orthohexactines sp.	13	: Calthrops sp.							
	14	: Acanthostyles sp		· · ·	111						

Figure

4.37	The Geological Map of the Saraburi Group and the studied sections	
	(modified from Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011)	113
4.38	Depositional model during lowstand sea level	118
4.39	Depositional model during highstand sea level	118



CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and rationale

The geological evolution of the Permian sedimentary sequences in northeastern Thailand has been achieved in the last decade, but the overall geometry of the basin, its facies distribution and depositional environment of some units are still unclear. The complex tectonic evolution has an effect on structural and stratigraphic configurations which provide favorable conditions for hydrocarbon accumulation. Even though a large number of studies in this area have been carried out on the carbonate rock. Most of them are mainly concerned on the general geology, paleontology and broad stratigraphy of the Permian limestone which belongs to the Saraburi Group. There are numerous localities of rocks strata which some are well exposed and their paleoenvironment has been interpreted in several ways. There is still lacking detailed studies on the carbonate sedimentology to analyze the sedimentary facies and to define the lithostratigraphy. It is known that the Saraburi Group consists of 6 formations, i.e. the Phu Phe, Khao Khwang, Nong Pong, Pang Asok, Khao Khad and Sap Bon Formations in ascending order (Department of Mineral Resources: DMR, 1985). They represent the intercalation between shallow and deep marine depositional environments while their ages based on fusulinacean are ranging from Asselian to Midian. The Khao Khad Formation of the Saraburi Group has been studied by Thambunya (2005) to explain its depositional environment based on lithological characteristics and sedimentary structures. He concluded that the Khao

Khad Formation is most likely deposited in the marine shelf condition under subenvironments of intertidal to subtidal and zones of lagoonal. However, this formation can be distinguished from shallow platform characteristic by the abundance of largely bioclastic limestone and its intercalation in deep marine formations. Meanwhile, Chutakositkanon et al. (2000) reported the Khao Khad Formation as a deep sea origin and related to ocean bottom deposits based on the associated radiolarian chert. So the conclusion on depositional environment of the Khao Khad Formation is till controversial and is the main aim of the present study to clarify. The objectives, scope and limitation, and methodology of this research are stated as follows.

Research objectives 1.2

The main objectives of this research are 1) to clarify the stratigraphic sequence of the Khao Khad Formation in western Khorat Basin (Northeastern Thailand), 2) to explain the occurence of the Khao Khad Formation and 3) to reconstruct the depositional environment based on stratigraphic, petrographic and geochemical analyses of the Khao Khad Formation. เโลยีสุรม¹6

1.3 Scope and limitation of work

The study is concerned with the lithofacies of the Permian rocks focusing on the Khao Khad Formation of the Saraburi Group. The study sections are composed of 7 localities in Muak Lek district of Saraburi province and Pak Chong district of Nakhon Ratchasima province. Mapping of its lithofacies and lithostratigraphy was based on the geological information from the field work, the geochemical and lithofacies analyses of the collected rock samples. This involved detailed preparation and examination of thin-sections of rock samples in the laboratory. Lithofacies

classification is based on Dunham (1962), Folk (1959; 1962) and Carozzi (1989). The chert will be collected for radiolarian extraction and geochemical analyses. The interpretation of lithofacies will be discussed and correlated with several previous works. The paleontological information is referred to the previous works (not the main objective of this research).

1.4 Research methodology

The research methodology comprises 5 steps as shown in Figure 1.1. Each step is described as follows.

1.4.1 Literature review and Data gathering

Relevant literatures will be searched, reviewed, summarized and documented. The summary of the literature review will be given in the thesis which includes regional geology of the Saraburi Group and stratigraphic sequences of the sediments related to this area. The sources of information were from journals, researches, dissertation, geologic and topographic maps and books concerned.

1.4.2 Geological Investigation

The field work was investigated in 7 localities in Muak Lek district of Saraburi province and Pak Chong district of Nakhon Ratchasima province. The 7 measured sections were presented and the lithostratigraphic column of the study area was established. The lithofacies analysis were conducted by using lithology, geometry and sedimentary structures. The results from geological investigation are used to analyze facies characteristics and to interpret the depositional environment.

10



Figure 1.1 Research methodology.

1.4.3 Sample preparation and Laboratory works

In the laboratory, the selected limestone samples were prepared for thin-section study of lithofacies under a stereo microscope. Chert was prepared for geochemical analysis and radiolarian extraction. Geochemical study includes major, trace element and rare earth (REEs) analyses. All experiments were carried out in the laboratory at the China University of Geosciences (CUG: Wuhan, China).

1.4.4 Results, Interpretation and Discussions

The obtained data are analyzed for defining the lithostratigraphy and the depositional environment of the Khao Khad Formation. Interpretation of lithofacies will be discussed and correlated with several previous works. Then, all information will be rechecked in the field to confirm that all stratigraphic data have been correctly represented.

1.4.5 Conclusions and Recommendations

All research activities, results, interpretations, discussions and recommendations will be compiled and documented in this part.

1.5 Thesis contents

Chapter I introduces the thesis by briefly describing the background of problem and significance of the study. The research objectives, methodology, scope and limitation are identified. **Chapter II** summarizes results of the literature review to improve an understanding of the Saraburi Group in the study area and their relevant. **Chapter III** describes the methodologies of sample preparation and experimental procedure for laboratory testing. **Chapter IV** presents the results, data interpretation and discusses. **Chapter V** concludes and recommends the research results.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

Relevant topics and previous research results are reviewed to improve understanding in the geology and stratigraphy of the Saraburi Group in northeastern Thailand. This chapter also described some information and background briefly.

2.1 The historical geology of Permian in Thailand

Wakita and Metcalfe (2005) explained the paleogeographic maps of the world from Carboniferous to Triassic. They suggest that in the Early Permian, Paleotethyan Ocean is located between Pangea supercontinent and the Cathaysian domain. During Late Permian, Cimmerian continent including Shan-Thai and others translated to tropical realm closed to Indochina and South China of the Cathaysian domain. Then the Cimmerian continental strip moved to the north amalgamated with former derived terranes around the tropical Tethyan province. Thailand is composed of 2 ancient microcontinents (blocks or terranes), i.e. Indochina Block in the east and the Sibumasu (Shan-Thai) block in the west which are divided by the Nan Suture (Metacalfe, 1999; Bunopas, 1992; Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011). In Figure 2.1, Nan Suture is marked by ophiolite (I=Indochina Block, SC=south China Block, K=Khorat Plateau, ST=Shan-Thai Block). The Shan-Thai terrane consists of stratigraphic belts 1-5 while Indochina includes belts 6 and 7. These Blocks are divided by the Nan Suture. This suture has been inferred as a remnant of Paleotethys. The Indochina Block consists of eastern Thailand, Laos, Cambodia and some parts of Vietnam. This



Figure 2.1 A) Tectonic map of Thailand and neighboring area, B) Lithostratigraphic map of Thailand and C) Summary of Shan-Thai and Indochina components with geological time scale (after Bunopas, 1992).

block is composed of middle Paleozoic rock and Permian carbonate and siliciclastic rocks. The Sibumasu block consists of eastern Malaysia, western Thailand, western Peninsular Malaysia and northern Sumatra. It is mainly composed of Precambrian granitoid and high grade of metamorphic rocks overlain by Paleozoic and Mesozoic rocks. Many stratigraphic considerations suggested that the Sibumasu Block has been interpreted as part of Gondwanaland. It is located in the Southern Hemisphere during Early Permian time before rifting and drifting to the north in late Early Permian time while the Indochina block is located in tropical region as part of the Cathaysian domain (Wakita and Metcalfe, 2005; Udchachon, 2007). The accretion of these blocks along the Nan Suture occurred during Triassic time (Gatinsky et al., 1978; Bunopas and Vella, 1978, 1983; Metcalfe, 1990; Chaodumrong, 1992; Udchachon, 2007). However, varying ideas on suturing time have been suggested including Devono-Carboniferous (Hahn et al., 1986; Alterman, 1991), Middle to Late Carboniferous (Wolfart, 1987), Late Permian to Early Triassic (Cooper et al., 1989; Piyasin, 1991) and Middle Permian (Helmcke and Lindenberg, 1983; Helmcke, 1985, 1994). Recently, there are widely accepted that the main Paleotethys should be located further to the west of the Nan Suture along the Thailand-Myanmar border (Helmcke, 1994). The new information on paleontology and geology supported this interpretation (Chonglakmani, 1999, 2002; Wang et al., 2001; Ueno, 2003). The Cimmerian continent is interpreted as Gondwana derived which located in the western part of Thailand along Thailand-Myanmar border (Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2 A) Geographic map of Asia showing distribution of the Cimmerian continent, B) The Middle Permian paleogeographic map and C) Geographic map showing tectonic subdivision of mainland Thailand (after Wang et al., 2001; Ueno, 2003).

2.2 Regional Permian lithostratigraphy of the Saraburi Group

The Permian rocks are exposed entirely in the country which characterized predominately by carbonate rocks. However, other rocks such as clastic, siliciclastic and volcanic also have been reported. Geographically, Permian strata can be found in all regions except in the northeastern part of the Khorat Plateau and have been assigned with different lithostratigraphic nomenclatures (Figure 2.3 and Tables 2.1 and 2.2). In the northern and upper western regions, the Permian strata are assigned as the Ngao Group. In the southern and lower western regions, Permian rocks include the Ratburi Group and the upper part of the Kaeng Krachan Group (or the Phuket Group). In the eastern region, the Chantaburi Group is predominant and in the northeastern region is occupied by the Saraburi Group.

The Permian strata in this region occupy a slightly longitudinal area tracing northwardly from Saraburi to Phetchabun and beyond to Loei provinces. Formally, the limestone and associated clastic rocks of Permian age were named as the Ratburi Limestone (Brown et al., 1951). Subsequently, the nomenclature has been changed as the Permian sequences which have been designated variously by many authors. The Permian sequence in particular was firstly named by Bunopas (1981) as the Saraburi Group for a mixed carbonate and clastic sequence exposed in the Central Plain from Nakhon Sawan to Saraburi provinces and in the western edge of the Khorat Plateau from Phetchabun to Loei provinces. Generally, the Saraburi Group is conformably underlain by Upper Carboniferous strata and is unconformably overlain by the Upper Triassic conglomerate.



Figure 2.3 Map of Thailand showing lithostratigraphic distribution of Permian rocks. These rocks can be categorized into 8 units that are exposed throughout Thailand except in the area of northeastern Thailand (modified after DMR, 1999).

Age Ma)	Era	P	eriod	Northern a	&Upper Western	Loe	i - Phechabun Ranges	I	Eastern	Lower Western & Southern		
				Group	Formation	Group	Formation	Group	Formation	Group	Formation	
245	Mesozoic	Tr	iassic	Lampang					Pong Nam Ron		Si Bon Chai Buri	
243			Upper		Huai Tak		Sap Bon (Nam Duk) Khao Khad		Khao Chakan (Khao Ta Ngok)	Ratburi	Um Luk Phanom Wang	
		Permian	Middle	Ngao	Pha Huat	Saraburi	Pang Asok (Hua Na Kam) Nong Pong (E-lert)	Chantaburi Sra Kaeo (Wang Nam Ye	Sra Kaeo		Phab Pha Thung Nang Lir	
205	Paleozoic		Lower	7	Kiu Lom		Khao Khwang (Nam Ma Ho Ran Pha Nok Khao) Phu Phe		(Wang Nam Yen)	Kaeng Krachan (Phuket)	Khao Phra (Ko Yao Noi)	
285	Upper]	sn	Upper	loi 1rae)	Khao Luang Pyroclastic (Rong Kwang)		Wang Sa Phung		C2		Ko He Spill way	
		Carbonifero	Middle	Jan Lan H ae Tha, Ph	Lan Hoi (Fang Redbed, Doi Kong Mu)		(Huai Som)				Khao Wang Krac	
360	3	C	Lower		Khao Khi ma Pyroclastic Mae Sai	กยา	Nong Dok Bua (Dok Du)	เลยีส์	SV CI	Tong Pha Phum	Khuan Klang (Ya Ha)	
	Lower Paleozoic	De	vonian	Sukhothai (Musur)	Hong Son		Pak Chom			Tanaosri		

Table 2.1Lithostratigraphic correlation of Upper Paleozoic rocks in Thailand (after Raksaskulwong, 2002).

Table 2.2 Lithostratigraphic correlation of the Permian System in central and northeastern Thailand (modified from Assavapatchara, 1998).

Age (Ma)		Brown et al. (1951)	own al. (1969) Charoenprawat et al. (1984) D51) Loei-Nong Bua Lumphu		Nakornsri (1977, 1981) Nakorn Sawan- Lopburi	Hinthong (1981, 1985) Saraburi		Bunopas (1981, 1983) Saraburi-Loei		Chonglakmani and Sattayarak (1984) Phetchabun- Chaiyaphum	DMR (1992) Lexicon of stratigraphic names of Thailand		
P E R M I A N	245 UPPER 258 MIDDLE 268 LOWER	R A T B U R I L I M E S T O N E	R A T B U R I G R O U P	R A T B U R I G R O U P	Pha Dua Formation E-Lert Formation	R A T B U R U R G R O V Khao Luak Formation	R A T B U R I G R O U P	Sap Bon Formation Khao Khad Formation Pang Asok Formation Khao Khwang Formation Phu Phe Formation	S A R A B U R I G R O U P	Dan Sai Shale Saraburi Limestone Khao Luak Formation	Nam Duk Formation Hua Na Kham Formation Pha Nok Khao Formation	S A R A B U R I G R O U P	Sap Bon Formation Khao Khad Formation Pang Asok Formation Nong Pong Formation Khao Khwang Formation Phu Phe Formation
CAR	BONIFEROUS				Formation	าสยเทค	l	แลยน					
	Sharp Boundary Gradational Boundary Unconformity												

Gradational Boundary

Unconformity $\sim \sim \sim$

The Saraburi Group has been subdivided by many authors such as, Nakornsri (1976, 1981); Charoenpravat and Wongwanich (1976); Charoenpravat et al. (1976); Chonglakmani and Sattayalak (1979); Chonglakmani et al. (1979); Bunopas (1981, 1983, 1992) and Hinthong (1985). According to Department of Mineral and Resources (DMR, 1992), the Saraburi Group can be divided in to 6 formations, namely, Phu Phe, Khao Khwang, Nong Pong, Pang Asok, Khao Khad and Sap Bon Formations, in ascending order (Figure 2.4). The fusulinids are well observed in these formations and indicate Lower to Middle Middle Permian (Asselian to Kazanian age) (Hinthong, 1985). Moreover, Dawson (1993), Chonglakmani and Fontaine (1992) and Charoentitirat (1995) has studied on the biostratigraphy of these strata and pointed the age of Early to Late Middle Permian (Asselian to Median) based on fusulinids, small foraminifers, corals and brachiopods. The overall thickness of the Saraburi Group is 4,486 meters (DMR, 1992). Summary of the Saraburi Group is provided below.

Phu Phe Formation (Late Pennsylvanian-Early Permian)

This formation is the lowermost part of the Saraburi Group. It is characterized mainly by well bedded dark to very dark gray, thick- to very thick-bedded limestone and skeleton limestone with lenticular and nodular cherts displaying in the upper part. They occur with intercalations of light brown to brownish gray shale and slaty shale in the lower part of the formation. According to fusulinids (*Pseudoschwagerina* sp. and *Triticites* sp.), this formation is an Early Permian age (Asselian to Sakmarian). It contains about 600 meters thick. The type section locates at Khao Phu Phe, east of Kms 131 to 132, Highway No.2 (Mitraparp Road). This formation is mainly distributed along Phetchabun ranges and in the area northwest of the Khorat Plateau.



Figure 2.4 Geological map of the Saraburi Group (modified from Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011).

Khao Khwang Formation (Late Pennsylvanian-Middle Permian)

This formation is composed of dark to light gray, thin-to-thick, well-bedded and massive limestone. Brownish gray nodular chert is abundant and scattered throughout the sequence. Dolomite, dolomitic limestone, sandstone, tuffaceous sandstone, volcanic rocks and shale intercalations have been observed. Fossils in the sequence contain the brachiopods, bryozoans, bivalves, trilobites, crinoid stems and fusulines may be indicating an Early Permian age (Sakmarian). Based on fusuline occurrences from the Khao Somphot area to the east of Chai Badan in Lopburi province, the rocks are preferred as a Middle Permian age (Murgabian). Total thickness of the formation is about 490 meters. The type section is designed at Khao Khwang in eastern Lopburi province. The rocks of this formation are mainly exposed in the northern part of the area under present assessment Khao Khwang, Phetchabun ranges and northwest of the Khorat Plateau.

Nong Pong Formation (Early-Middle Permian)

It is composed predominantly of brownish gray, light to dark gray, laminated to thin- or thick-bedded shale and interbedded with limestone. Shale are mostly brownish gray, grayish brown to light gray, bluish gray and occasionally silty, sandy or siliceous. The limestone are characterized by medium to dark gray, thin-bedded, banded to well laminated and argillaceous in some intervals. Bedded chert is intercalated while limestone become lenses and lenticular beds in the upper part of the sequence. Fossil assemblages contain the ammonoid *Agathiceras* sp. and fusulines that indicate an Early Permian age (Artinskian to Kungurian). Total thickness is about 670 meters. The type section is located east of Khao Khwang. The formation
is also distributed along the Phetchabun ranges and the northwest of the Khorat Plateau.

Pang Asok Formation (Early-?Middle Permian)

This formation consists mainly of siliciclastic rocks e.g. shale, slaty shale and sandstone. In the lower part, it contains light greenish gray to pale reddish brown sandstone intercalated with shale and slaty shale. This interval is overlain by pale reddish brown shale interbedded with light greenish gray arkosic sandstone and brownish gray limestone. The middle part is composed of gray to grayish brown shale. The upper part is brown to dark shale, slaty shale and greenish gray lenticular arkosic sandstone. Some limestone lenses contain fossils including bivalves, crinoid stems, coral fragments and plant leaves. The age of this formation is obtained from *Agathiceras* sp. which indicates an Early Permian age (Artinskian to Kungurian). It is about 360 meters of total thickness. The type section is located in the vicinity of the Pang Asok village close to the Pang Asok railway station. This formation is distributed along the Phetchabun ranges and the northwest of the Khorat Plateau.

Khao Khad Formation (Early-Middle Permian)

This formation contains predominant light to dark gray, thin- to very thickbedded limestone, argillaceous limestone and dolomite. Nodular and bedded cherts are common. The rocks are shale, siltstone, sandstone and conglomerate intercalated with limestone in some intervals. Marble, calc-silicate rocks, hornfels and volcanic rocks are locally exposed. This formation contains fossiliferous rocks in several areas. Fusulines, brachiopods, gastropods and minor ammonoids are abundant in this formation together with its largely bioclastic limestone lithology. The age of the formation is Early Permian (Artinskian to Kungurian) to upper Middle Permian (Midian or Capitanian). The formation is about 1,800 meters in total thickness. The type section is designated at Khao Khad, Phra Phuttabat district of Saraburi province. The rocks of this formation are trending approximately in east-west direction and widely exposed in several areas of Lopburi and Saraburi provinces, the Phetchabun ranges and northwest of the Khorat Plateau.

Thambunya (2005) reported that the Khao Khad Formation consists of dismicrite, biomicrite, packed biomicrite, biosparite, intrasparite and biolithite. The depositional environments of these rocks represent the shallow restricted marine of inner shelf with barrier bar or shallow platform in the open shelf. The situation may vary from low energy to slightly high energy conditions. The low energy condition was dominated by the deposition of micrite and large fusulines. The high energy condition was dominated by the deposition of crinoid fragments and intraclasts. The barrier bar in the outer shelf was changed from shallow bioaccumulated platform at the Khao Khad and Pak Chong to Khao Yai areas into crinoidal barrier at the Khao Khad area. The paleogeography was shallow restricted marine with outer barrier bar of shallow platform. However, there was a turbidite sequence in the Khao Chan area indicating the foreslope environment. The age can be marked at the lower part by Robustoschwagerina sp. indicating the Asselian age of Lower Permian (Borax and Steward, 1966). The presence of Yabeina sp. in limestone associated with silty shale upper boundary indicates the Capitanian age of Middle Permian (Borax and Steward, 1966). Therefore, the age of the Khao Khad Formation lies between Lower and Middle Permian. The transgressive sequence occurs during the sub-environments might varies from subtidal and intertidal zones of restricted marine to barrier bar. Meanwhile, the regressive sequence is changed from intertidal to subtidal zones of back barrier bar to intertidal zone of near shore. The diagenesis of the Khao Khad Formation is divided into 2 phases. The early diagenetic processes involve grain abrasion, grain micritization, microcrystalline calcite cement, microcrystalline dolomitization, radiaxial fibrous calcite cement, dog-tooth calcite cement, early compaction, blocky calcite cement, dissolution and silicification. The processes during late diagenesis are calcitization or dedolomitization, macrocrystalline dolomitization and dissolution compaction.

Chutakositkanon et al. (2000) reported the Lower to lower Upper Permian sedimentary facies of the Khao Khad Formation in the Khao Pun area, Kaeng Khoi district, Saraburi province which indicate the transgressive/regressive succession of shelf sea/platform environment to pelagic or abyssal environment below the carbonate compensation depth. Their sedimentological and paleontological reveal that his oldest studied unit might indicate an Early Permian sheltered shallow or lagoonal Then the depositional basin became deeper, as suggested by the environment. prolonged occurrence of bedded chert-limestone intercalation with the local exposure of shallower carbonate build-up. The depositional environment had changed to pelagic deposition, as indicated by laminated radiolarian (e.g. Follicucullus sp.) cherts which represented deep-sea origin and related to ocean bottom deposit. This cryptic evidence might indicate the abyssal environment during middle Middle to early Late Permian, whereas, previous studies advocated shelf-facies environments. He concluded that the depositional condition might be a major regression on the microcontinent close to Indochina, from the minor transgressive/regressive cycles. It had developed within a skeletal barrier and through the lagoon with limited

circulational and anaerobic conditions, on to the tidal flat to the sheltered lagoon without effective land-derived sediments.

Sap Bon Formation (Middle-?Late Permian)

The Sap Bon Formation consists mainly of gray to brown tuffaceous sandstone, shale, chert and gray, thin-bedded limestone. The upper part of this sequence is mainly light gray to dark gray and thin-bedded limestone interbedded with light brown to rusty brown shale, siltstone and nodular chert. In some places, the rocks are metamorphosed to slaty shale, phyllite and schist. This formation is assigned a Middle Permian age (Kungurian to Roadian) on the basis of the ammonoid (*Agathiceras* sp.). The fusulines *Pseudofusulina* sp., *Colania* cf. *douvillei* and *Neoschwagerina* cf. *margaritae* are reported. Total thickness of this formation is approximately 1,100 meters. The type section is located at Ban Sap Bon teak plantation, Ban Sok Luk and Huai Sap Tai of Muak Lek district, Saraburi Province. The rocks of this formation are exposed in many areas along Ban Phu Kae, Ban Nong Chan and Ban Sap Bon, northwest of the Khorat Plateau.

However, in the Loei and Nong Bua Lamphu area, Chareonpravat and Wongwanich (1976) and Chareonpravat et al. (1976, 1984) proposed a different lithostratigraphic division of the Permain rocks, namely, the Nam Mahoran, E-Lert, and Pha Dua Formations, in ascending order. In the Nakhon Sawan and Lopburi area, the Permian rocks have been divided into 2 formations including the Khao Luak and Tak Fa Formations (Nakornsri, 1976, 1981). Bunopas (1981) subdivided the Saraburi Group which exposes in Phetchabun, Lopburi, Saraburi and Loei area into 3 formations. There are the Khao Luak Formation, Saraburi limestone and Dan Sai shale respectively in ascending order. In addition, Chonglakmani and Sattayarak (1979, 1984) and Chonglakmani et al. (1979) also assigned the Permian rocks in the Phetchabun, Chaiyaphum and Udonthani area into 3 formations, namely, the Pha Nok Khao, Hua Na Kham and Nam Duk Formations. The lithostratigraphic correlation of the Permian rocks in these regions is summarized in Table 2.2.

Based on regional facies variation, Wielchowsky and Young (1985) studied the Lower to Middle Permian rocks of the Phetchabun fold and thrust belt and recognized 6 carbonate facies representing basin plain, basin margin, outer platform, platform interior, restricted platform and marginal marine depositional environments. The rocks in this belt can be grouped into 3 main paleogeograhic provinces ranging in age from Early to Middle Permian. They also recognized 3 siliciclastic facies representing deep, shallow and marginal marine depositional environments. The western carbonate platform is called the Khao Khwang Platform, the central mixed siliciclastic-carbonate basin is called the Num Duk basin and the eastern mixed carbonate-siliciclastic platform is called the Pha Nok Khao Platform (Figure 2.5). Depositional environments in the carbonate platform include restricted platform, platform interior and platform margin (Figure 2.6). They have been reproduced a coastal-onlap curve which is based on sediment response to changes in sea level (Figure 2.7). The curve is approximated eustatic sea level and shows a highstand in the Asselian and Sakmarian, a radical fall in the early Artinskian, a major lowstand and slow rise from the Artinskian through the early Guadalupian and a highstand in the middle and late Guadalupian with a major fall in the Ochoan.

Chonglakmani (2001, 2005) subdivided the Saraburi Group in the Saraburi-Pak Chong area into severals lithofacies representing the shelf or platform, the basin margin and the deep basin environments. Strata of the shallow marine environment



Figure 2.5 Simplified geological map showing the Permian carbonate platform and siliciclastic basin along the western portion of the Khorat plateau (Indochina Block) (modified from Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011).



Figure 2.6 Carbonate depositional environments and sub-environments of a carbonate platform in northeastern Thailand (modified from Wielchowsky and Young, 1985).



Figure 2.7 Permian chrono-stratigraphic and coastal-onlap chart (modified from Wielchowsky and Young, 1985).

consist of thin- to thick-bedded limestone and dolomite, boundstone and dolomite, and sandstone, shale and limestone facies. The basin margin and deep basin environments comprise crinoidal limestone, limestone conglomerate, graywacke and shale, shale with limestone block and allodapic limestone, shale and chert. The platform to basin margin belt consists of the Khao Khwang, Khao Phaeng Ma and Sap Bon Formations respectively in ascending order. The Khao Phaeng Ma Formation consists of thin-to-thick, graded-bedded, hummocky and cross-bedding limestone which is interbedded shale, chert and limestone conglomerate. The basin belt consists of the lower Nong Pong and the upper Pang Asok Formations. The Khao Khwang Platform is considered to be equivalent to the Pha Nok Khao Platform based on stratigraphic, paleontologic, sedimentologic and structural evidences.

Chonglakmani and Helmcke (2001) suggested that the so-called Pang Asok, Sap Bon and part of Nong Pong Formations (Sudasna and Pitakpaivan, 1976) are equivalent to the Nam Duk Formation. But the Nam Duk Formation exhibited the deep sea characteristic of geosynclinal facies and more deformation (Chonglakmani and Sattayarak, 1978; Winkel et al., 1983; Wielchowsky and Young, 1985; Alterman, 1989; Malila, 2005; Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011).

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

3.1 Fieldwork Investigation

Details of field investigation and sampling are planned to collect based on geological data in the study areas. The measured sections were presented and the lithostratigraphic column on the study area was established. The lithofacies analysis were conducted by using geometry and sedimentary structures from geological investigation. All rock specimens are sampled for laboratory test. The rock specimens were prepared as standard thin-sections which were stained with the potassium ferricyanide and Alizarin Red S solution at Department of Geotechnology, Faculty of Technology, Khon Kaen University. The thin-sections of limestone and the other rocks were studied under a stereo microscope. This is to identify the mineral of various types of grain components and cement as well as their textural and compositional variations. These were also useful for the interpretation of depositional environment.

However, all information is integrated and rechecked in the field to confirm all stratigraphic information which has been correctly interpreted and represented.

The study areas are located in the western edge of the Khorat Plateau (Figure 3.1). It consists of sedimentary sequences mapped as the Permian Saraburi Group according to the Geological Map of Thailand scale 1:2,000,000 (DMR, 1999).

The study areas can be conveniently accessed from Bangkok to Nakhon Ratchasima province along the Highway No.1 (Phaholyothin road) then take the



Figure 3.1 Geological map within the study areas in the western part of the Khorat Plateau (modified from DMR, 1999).

Highway No.2 (Mitraparp road) to Muak Lek district. It consists of 7 sections which are named as 1) Sideways of Mitraparp road, 2) Sukhato area, 3) Thai-Danish dairy area, 4) Sap Takhian area, 5) Old quarry, 6) Khao Sai Sayan temple and 7) Nong Pong area.

3.1.1 Sideways of Mitraparp road

This section is located along Mitraparp road in Muak Lek district, Saraburi province (map sheet 5238III, Amphoe Muak Lek) (Figure 3.2), Kms 133 to 142. The section consists mainly of thin- to thick-bedded limestone and siliceous shale. The thick-bedded limestone is gray to dark gray displaying graded-bedding and cross-bedding. Shale with limestone boulders and blocks are common. The limestone blocks contain large fragment of fossils. The strata trend NW-SE and dip to S. The weathered surface is usually yellowish brown on these shale but it turns brownish black on the silicified part.

3.1.2 Sukhato area

The section is exposed along the rolling hill around Sukhato temple about 150 meters from Mitraparp road in Muak Lek district of Saraburi province (map sheet 5238III, Amphoe Muak Lek). The strata trend NW-SE and dip to SW (Figure 3.3). The limestone are gray to dark gray, thin-bedded and parallel. It is interbedded with dark brown, thin-bedded shale, black nodular and banded cherts. Some red banded cherts contain radiolarian. The thick-bedded dolomitic limestone appeas light gray 'elephant skin'. The north of this area, it is thin-bedded limestone interbedded with sandstone on the small hill.



Figure 3.2 Topographic map of the sideways of Mitraparp road showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).



Figure 3.3 Topographic map of the Sukhato area showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).

3.1.3 Thai-Danish dairy area

The study section is located on the backside of Thai-Danish dairy farm, Muak Lek district of Saraburi province (map sheet 5238III, Amphoe Muak Lek). In the east, it is the sequence of thin-bedded limestone, chert and shale. The limestone blocks and boulders with shale strata are observed. The weathered surface in this part is yellowish brown to light gray. These rocks trend NW-SE and dip to SW in the east (Figure 3.4). Thin- to thick-bedded limestone with some thin-bedded shale are observed in the southern part of this section.

3.1.4 Sap Takhian area

The section is started from Sap Takhian temple, Sap Sanun of Muak Lek district, Saraburi province trending along road No.2243 to Pak Chong district, Nakhon Ratchasima province (map sheet 52381, Ban Sap Muang). It is light to medium gray limestone with black banded and nodular cherts. The large gastropods and brachiopods are common. The thin- to medium-bedded limestone interbedded with black banded chert and some laminated shale dip to SE. In places, it shows a sequence of gray to dark gray limestone associated with thin-bedded silty shale, shale ู้ยาลัยเทคโนโลยีสุร^{ุม}์ and sandstone (Figure 3.5).

Old quarry 3.1.5

It is the old quarry in Ban Nong Phaksen along the road No.2243 of Pak Chong district, Nakhon Ratchasima province (map sheet 5238I, Ban Sap Muang). This area is dominated by a sequence of light gray to dark gray, thin-bedded and laminated limestone grading into clastics association of reddish brown, thin-bedded mudstone, siltstone, shale and sandstone (Figure 3.6). The limestone shows grainsupported with various types and sizes of grain components.



Figure 3.4 Topographic map of the Thai-Danish dairy area showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).



Figure 3.5 Topographic map of the Sap Takhian area showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).



Figure 3.6 Topographic map of the old quarry showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).

3.1.6 Khao Sai Sayan temple

This location is in Khao Sai Sayan temple, Pak Chong district of Nakhon Ratchasima province (map sheet 5238II, Amphoe Pak Chong). The top of the hill consists of dark gray to black, medium-bedded limestone with scattered black nodular chert and dolomite patches. The nodular chert beds are varies in sizes having partly elongated shape. The lower part of this hill is dominated by grayish brown to black and thin-bedded shale and limestone which trend NW-SE and dip to SW (Figure 3.7).

3.1.7 Nong Pong area

The section is along the road No.2224, Kms 36 to 38 Lamphaya Klang of Muak Lek district, Saraburi province (map sheet 5238I, Ban Sap Muang) then forwards to Tham Dao Khao Kaeo temple (Figure 3.8). The section comprises gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded limestone and many dolomitic limestone beds. The numerous black nodular chert, dolomite patches and banded, pinkish gray argillaceous limestones with laminated shale are abundant. In the middle part of this section, it is dark gray, thin- to medium-bedded, poorly sorted limestone with large grain components such as, crinoid stems, fusulines, shells and unidentified fragments. Along the road No.2224, it is a sequence of dark gray, thin-bedded and laminated limestone interbedded with thin-bedded shale, siltstone and sandstone. Shale are gray to dark gray and turn to yellowish brown on weathered surface.



Figure 3.7 Topographic map of the Khao Sai Sayan temple showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).



Figure 3.8 Topographic map of the Nong Pong area showing line of the section (modified from Royal Thai Survey Department, 2006).

3.2 Lithofacies and Petrographic Analyses

3.2.1 Lithofacies analysis

In this study, the sections are dominated by carbonate rocks especially limestone and dolomite. Lithologic differentiation of these rocks is a primary objective for field investigation. Lithological data and lithologic unit recognition lead to formal lithostratigraphic descriptions. Details of the lithology of these rocks are largely determined in the laboratory by lithofacies analysis. Both field information and lithofacies data are the basis of carbonate classification and interpretation of depositional environment. The term facies for sedimentary rocks are included lithology, composition, color, geometry, physical, chemical or biological sedimentary structures and fossil content but some cases, can be alternatively used either in a genetic sense or as interpreted depositional environment (Pirrie, 1998). The term "lithofacies" is used for describing facies that are primarily based on lithological data. In addition, the term "microfacies" has been used to refer to the total or sum of all sedimentological and paleontological data that can be described and classified from thin sections, peel, polished slabs or rock samples (Flügel, 1982, 2004).

The limestone classification proposed by Folk (1959, 1962) is based conceptually mainly on water energy related to limestone components (Figure 3.9). Generally, in low-water energy conditions carbonate mud (micrite) with or without grains are likely to be accumulated while in higher-energy environments, while finegrained material is winnowed away into lower-energy settings. In the high-energy case, sparry cement later fills in interstitial space between grains. According to this classification, limestone is composed of 3 end members including allochems, micrite and sparry cement. These rocks are divided into 2 broad categories based on the interstitial materials which are micrite and sparite. Both of these can be further subdivided into 4 subclasses depending on predominating allochemical constituents. These constituents include bioclast, ooid, peloid and intraclast. They are briefly assigned as bio-, oo-, pel- and intra-, respectively. These prefixes are then used as an adjective extension of micrite and sparite types.



Figure 3.9 Folk's texture classification of carbonate sediments (after Folk, 1959).

According to the limestone classification of Dunham (1962), and after modification by Embry and Klovan (1971), the primary emphasis is most concerned with limestone depositional fabric (Figures 3.10 and 3.11). Two types of carbonates are distinguished. They include carbonate which the original components were not bounded during deposition (allochthonous) and carbonate which original components were bounded during deposition (autochthonous). The first type was further divided into 4 categories including mudstone, wackestone, packstone and grainstone. The first 3 categories contain mud with different mud/grain ratio. There is mud-supported texture in mudstone and wackestone while grain-supported texture is found in packstone. Mudstone contains less than 10 percent of allochems while wackestone has more than 10 percent of allochems. Grainstone was characterized by grainsupported texture without mud. This allochtonous fabric can be separately classified into floatstone and rudstone if the size of allochems exceeds 2 millimeters. Allochems were floated in floatstone but densely packed in rudstone. Autochthonous deposits can be separated into bindstone, bafflestone and framestone. Organically binding organisms serve as the main substance in bindstone. Branching or stalkshaped organisms play a baffling role in bafflestone. Framstone has rigid framework organisms as main reef-builders.



Figure 3.10 Dunham classification (after Dunham, 1962).





However, an additional problem was introduced by the fact that both classifications are in fact oversimplifications and no longer precise enough to account for many petrographic features, such as the relative role played by various constituents, the variability of depositional textures and the fundamental effects of diagenetic processes. A simple term like biosparite or packstone, even with qualifiers, simply does not express the complex image of a limestone as seen under the petrographic microscope. Carozzi (1989) has been developed a more elaborate classification of carbonate rocks which is described and based on a modified Wentworth grain-size scale combined with the textural concept of mud supported versus grain supported (Table 3.1).

3.2.2 Petrographic analyses

More than 200 samples were prepared for 300 thin-sections to validate the field data petrographically. Based mainly on Carozzi (1989), Dunham (1962), Folk (1959, 1962) and Flügel (2004), these samples were classified, correlated and summarized into different rock units.

Rock thin-section preparation

The process to obtain the thin-section is started by breaking the rock sample to a small size enough to cut on diamond saw and used a sliding brace to cut the rock into a thin rectangular block as smaller than a slide. Put a little coarse grit and water to making a slurry in the plate and grind the flat sample. When the rock surface looks smooth, grind it again with the medium-to-fine grit until it has a very smooth flat rock sample surface. Wash the sample clean and put on the hot plate to ensure it is completely dry. Drop a little mixed epoxy and put a slide on the warming plate and wait until the bubbles come out. Carefully place the smooth side of the rock sample and gently press them together tightly. When it is sticky, grind the sample thinly by using 400 grit. The goal is exactly 30 microns (0.03 millimeter) of thickness across the entire sample. Finally, cement a cover slip on the rock, being careful to make the cement free of bubbles with the warming plate. The slide cover has to be stuck with a similar cement to stick the sample on the slide and it is stored vertically in boxes which can be protected from the sun.

	1.	CALCILUTITE	With up to 10% of sand-size components
INCREASING ENERGY OF DEPOSITIONAL ENVIRONMENT		(micrite, 10 to 30 µm)	(bio-litho)
	2.	CALCISILTITE	With up to 10% of sand-size components
		(30 to 60 µm)	(bio-litho)
	3.	MUD-SUPPORTED	10 to 20 (30)% sand-size components
		CALCARENITE	(60 µm to 2.5-5 mm), bio-litho in:
		(floating grains, bio-pel-litho)	A. Calcilutite matrix
			B. Calcisiltite matrix
			C. Bioclastic matrix
	4.	GRAIN-SUPPORTED	More than 20 (30)% of sand-size components (60
		CALCARENITE	μ m to 2.5-5 mm), bio-pel-litho-ool in interstitial
		(grain framework, bio-pel-litho-ool)	material of:
			A. Calcilutite matrix
			B. Calcisiltite matrix
			C. Bioclastic matrix
			D. Cement, drusy to sparite, overgrowth,
			20 µm to no upper crystal size limit
			E. Pressure-welded
	5.	MATRIX-SUPPORTED	10 to 20 (30)% pebble-size components (2.5-5 mm
		CALCIRUDITE	to no upper size limit) with interstitial material of
		(floating pebbles, bio-litho)	types 1 through 4 (except 4D)
	6.	CLAST-SUPPORTED	More than 30% of pebble-size components (2.5-5
		CALCIRUDITE	mm to no upper size limit) with interstitial material
		(pebble framework, bio-litho)	of types 1 through 4
	7.	BIOACCUMULATED	Accumulation by sessile non-framework builder
	•	LIMESTONE	organisms with interstitial material of types 1
		(loose accumulation)	through 3 (low energy)
	8.	BIOCONSTRUCTED	Colonial framework builder organisms with
		LIMESTONE	interstitial material of types 1 through 6 (entire low
		(constructed framework)	to high energy spectrum)

Table 3.1 Practical classification of carbonate rocks (after Carozzi, 1989).

3.3 Geochemical Analysis

Nowadays, the geochemical analysis is acceptable to determine the depositional condition of sediments. Only chert samples are collected from the Sukhato area for geochemical analysis. The outcrop and rock descriptions of this locality are mentioned in chapter II. Several cherts are collected for radiolarian extraction then 9 selected samples from the Sukhato area are used for geochemical analysis

The samples for geochemical analysis are chosen the least weathered samples. Each sample is trimmed to remove the weathered surface, crushed, and split into small pieces. Then take the fresh rocks into the grinding machine and sieving with mesh No.200 to make a powder. After used agate ball mill and mortar for each sample, it will be washed and cleaned clearly with alcohol to prevent any contaminations for the next sample.

In the laboratory works, 3 groups of elements have been analyzed. They are major, trace and rare earth elements. Major elements determination and their abundances are performed by wavelength-dispersive X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF-1800) at the State Key Laboratory of Geological Processes and Mineral Resources, China University of Geosciences (CUG: Wuhan, China). Rare Earth elements (REEs) are measured by Agilent 7500a inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) at the State Key Laboratory of Biogeology and Environmental Geology of the Ministry of Education, CUG: Wuhan, China.

3.3.1 Major and Trace Elements

The main concept of this method is based on X-ray excitation technique. The primary X-ray beam from the instrument is used for exciting the

secondary X-rays (elements in sample). Each element has unique wavelength characteristic which can be converted into elemental concentration. It mainly comprises SiO₂, TiO₂, Al₂O₃, Fe₂O₃, MnO, MgO, CaO, Na₂O, K₂O and P₂O₅. These elements are measured with fused glass beads using a XRF-1800 based on wavelengthdispersive X-ray fluorescence (XRF) analysis. This method commonly used as geochemical criteria of sediment maturity of the SiO₂/Al₂O₃ ratio (Potter, 1978), which reflects the abundance of quartz and the clay and feldspar contents. The element source was forming by Al-Fe-Mn diagram and equivalent to shale standard of Post Archaean average Australian Shale (PAAS) (Adachi et al., 1986; Yamamoto, 1987). The MnO/TiO₂ ratio can be used to evaluate the origin of chert because the MnO content is derived from the deep ocean and TiO_2 is related with the terrigenous materials (Murray, 1994). The ratio of $Al_2O_3/(Al_2O_3+Fe_2O_3)$ can also be used to infer the sedimentary environment of chert (Sugitani et al., 1996). The origin of chert is deduced from the Al-Fe-Mn diagram. High Fe and Mn contents represent the hydrothermal origin while high Al indicates the terrigenous input (Zhang et al., 2000; Adachi et al., 1986; Yamamoto, 1987). 10

Trace elements, concentrations of trace element and their ratios can be useful as discriminators of tectonic settings because some trace elements are considered to be immobilized during sedimentation (Bhatia and Crook, 1986). Amount of Ba, Sr, Sc, Co, Th, U and their element ratios such as U/Th, Sc/Th and Sr/Ba are useful as indicators for the sedimentation source (Li et al., 2013). Taylor and McLennan (1985) and Bhatia and Crooks (1986) regard REE, Y, Th, U, Sc, and Co as the most useful elements in determining upper crustal abundances from clastic sedimentary rocks and as discrimination of tectonic settings. The immobile elements have also been used for the same proposed as major elements.

3.3.2 Rare Earth Elements (REEs)

The rare earth elements (REEs) are useful and important applications in igneous, sedimentary and metamorphic petrologies. The REEs comprise of 17 chemical elements in the periodic table that include Scandium, Yttrium and the 15 Lanthanides of metals earth atomic numbers 57 to 71 (Lanthanum: La, Cerium: Ce, Praseodymium: Pr, Neodymium: Nd, Promethium: Pm, Samarium: Sm, Europium: Eu, Gadolinium: Gd, Terbium: Tb, Dysprosium: Dy, Holmium: Ho, Erbium: Er, Thulium: Tm, Ytterbium: Yb, and Lutetium: Lu). REEs are not easily fractionated during sedimentation and diagenesis, thus sedimentary REEs patterns reflect the REE pattern of the sources (Taylor and McLennan, 1985). Therefore, the REE's are particularly useful in provenance investigation and concentration in sedimentary rocks as usually normalized to a sedimentary standard such as North American shale composite (NASC), European shale, PAAS, and Upper crust. Trace elements and REEs can be analyzed by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS). The objective of this machine is to serve as an ion source for a mass spectrometer. The samples are introduced into a nebuliser which converts it into an aerosol and disperses in argon gas. Droplet of aerosol is transmitted into a plasma torch by spray chamber. The aerosol is separated into a mixture of atoms, ions, undissociated molecular fragments and unvolatilized particles in the mount of the torch. Ions are extracted from the axial zone of the torch and are transmitted into the mass spectrometer. In general, a mass spectrometry is used for measuring isotopic ratios. There are various methods which relate to chemical separation of elements. Ion

charges are separated from the element in form of ion beam. Atoms are split up when the ion beam is fired along a curved tube through an electromagnet. This process produces mass spectrum in which lighter ions are deflected with a smaller radius of curvature than heavy ions. The range of detection limit is 0.003 to 0.1 µg/g for heavier elements and 0.01 to 1 µg/g for lighter elements. Analytical precision for REEs is better than 5 percent. These REEs abundances are normalized to NASC (Gromet et al., 1984). The ratio of high REEs (HREE) relative to light REEs (LREE) is presented as a NASC-normalized La_n/Yb_n ratio (Murray, 1994; Chen et al., 2006; Thassanapak et al., 2011). Cerium (Ce/Ce*) and europium (Eu/Eu*) anomalies are calculated from Ce/Ce*=Ce_n/(La_n×Pr_n)^{1/2} and Eu/Eu*=Eu_n/(Sm_n×Gd_n)^{1/2} respectively (Taylor and McLennan, 1985). The depositional setting of chert is interpreted mainly by diagram La_n/Ce_n vs. Al₂O₃/(Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃) (Murray, 1994).

3.4 Radiolarian and Sponge Extraction

Radiolarians and sponge spicules were extracted from chert samples and associated siliceous rocks from the Sukhato area. Their composition and texture are more complex than chert so the separation by geochemical method can be used (Jones and Murchey, 1986). The Pessagno and Newport (1972) technique to extract the radiolarians and sponges is followed in this study. The radiolarian fauna in the study area is very poorly preserved. All of them are recrystallized and hardly to classify.

Sample preparation

1) Broke the selected rock samples into small pieces with fresh surface.

2) Placed the samples in dilute (4 percent) hydrofluoric acid (HF) for 8 hours and then rinsed. Repeated these steps for 3 weeks or until enough specimens are obtained. 3) The residues are washed and sieved by mesh No.300 (0.0054 mm) and dried in the oven.

The best preserved specimens are recovered from dried residue with a fine brush under a stereoscopic microscope for taxonomic identification. The best preserved specimens are mounted on stubs and photographed with scanning electronic microscope (SEM). Extraction and SEM methods were done at State Key Laboratory of Geological Processes and Mineral Resources, China University of Geosciences (CUG: Wuhan, China).



CHAPTER IV

RESULTS, INTERPRETATION AND DISCUSSIONS

This chapter presents the results of the lithofacies and geochemical analyses. They will be interpreted and discussed in this chapter.

4.1 Measured sections and Lithofacies analysis

The sedimentary sequences of the Sap Bon, Khao Khad, Pang Asok, Nong Pong and Khao Khwang Formations are appeared in the study areas. The sequences from the fields were mapped as rock units based on the differences in lithological characteristics in 7 mapping areas which are shown in Chapter II. The lithological characteristics of each area will be described in detail from field observation and microscopic study. The measured sections will be correlated based on the lithological characteristics for depositional environment interpretation.

4.1.1 Sideways of Mitraparp road (HW2)

There are 3 units to define the characteristics of sedimentary sequence in this area (Figure 4.1). These units were differentiated on the basis of lithologic and sedimentologic characteristics. The descriptions are presented as follows.

10

Unit 1A

This unit is exposed as a road cut outcrop in front of TPI Cement Factory Co., Ltd. of Kaeng Khoi district, Saraburi province (47P 729477E/1619492N). It is characterized by brownish black, thin-bedded, silicified and banded shale interbedded with gray to dark gray, thin-bedded calcarenite (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.1 The lithostratigraphic column of the Sideways of Mitraparp road.



Figure 4.2 A and B are field photographs of Unit 1A exposed in front of the TPI Cement Factory Co., Ltd.; C and D are photomicrographs of poorlywashed biosparite.

The beds lie in the NW-SE direction and dip S. Shale has parallel bedding with some black nodular cherts intercalated.

Petrographically, the limestone of this unit consists of poorly-washed biosparite with very fine- to fine-grained bioclastic matrix. Grains are sub-angular and poorly sorted. Their varying sizes range from less than 0.06 to 2.5 millimeters and contain more than 20 percent of sand size components. The matrix consists of bioclastics fragments of fusulines, crinoids and brachiopods. The sizes of fragments are ranging from 0.03 to 2 millimeters.

Unit 2A

This unit is located on the mountain in Puttanimith temple, Muak Lek district of Saraburi province (47P 731538E/1619419N, 731899E/1619389N). It is characterized by grain-supported calcarenite and calcirudite. The limestone is thin- to thick-bedded and displays fining and coarsening upward sequences and graded-bedding. The giant cross-bedding set with high dip angle is dominant in the upper part while the lower part is gentle. The stylolite features are common (Figures 4.3). Grains are composed of small fusulines and crinoid fragments of 1 to 2 millimeters in size.

Microscopically, this unit is composed of packed biosparite and poorly-washed biosparite containing fine-grained bioclastic matrix. It is sub-angular to sub-rounded and poorly sorted. Grain sizes range from 0.06 to 2.5 millimeters and are more than 50 percent of sand size components. The bioclastic matrix is composed of fragments of fusulines, crinoids and brachiopods. The size of matrix is about 0.01 to 0.05 millimeter.

Unit 3A

This locality is located opposite to the National Sport Training Center, Muak Lek district of Saraburi province (47P 733599E/1618930N). There are light to medium gray, poorly sorted calcisiltite and calcarenite (Figure 4.4). With un-aided eyes, the rock contains large fragments of crinoid between 0.5 to 1 centimeter in diameter. The rocks are grain-supported and the grains have varying types and sizes. They are slightly silicified. Shale with limestone boulders or blocks are common. Grains are composed of diverse bioclasts, such as fusulines, algae and branching corals fragments. The lower part of this unit is usually yellowish brown on the weathered surface but it is brownish black on the silicified part. The rocks are
abundant white gray to reddish brown, thin-bedded chert and shale interbedded with thin-bedded limestone.



Figure 4.3 A, B, C and D are field photographs of Unit 2A exposed in the Puttanimith temple; E and F are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.



Figure 4.4 A, B, C and D are field photographs of Unit 3A exposed opposite to the National Sport Training Center; E and F are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.

Petrographically, it represents the packed biomicrite, biomicrite, biosparite and poorly-washed biosparite. The packed biomicrite is characterized by grain-supported of various types of grains in a micrite matrix. This packed biomicrite is graded to biomicrite as grain components decrease. There are small size bioclasts of crinoid and unidentified fragments which are cemented by sparry calcite. The grains consist of algae, fusulines and shell fragments.

4.1.2 Sukhato area

The overall rock units in the Sukhato area are mapped as 5 units. The sedimentary sequences of all sections are shown in Figure 4.5. The description of each unit is presented as follows.

Unit 1B

This area is exposed on a small hill at Masi resort, Muak Lek district of Saraburi Province (47P 734614E/1618696N). The rocks of this unit are characterized by gray to dark gray, parallel and thin-bedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite with black nodular chert. The weathered surface usually light gray and rough with protruded chert nodules (Figure 4.6). They are grain-supported of fusulines with matrix composed of small shell fragments (1 to 3 millimeters in size). The chert nodules are 5 to 20 centimeters in size and scattered throughout the limestone beds.



Figure 4.5 The lithostratigraphic column of the Sukhato area.



Figure 4.6 A and B are field photographs of Unit 1B exposed in front of the Masi resort; C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.

Petrographically, the limestone in this unit consists of biomicrite and poorly-washed biosparite. The biomicrite contains more than 50 percent of bioclasts in micrite matrix. The poorly-washed biosparite are cemented by sparry calcite. The grain-supported calcarenite are lacked of micrite in intergranular pores.

Unit 2B

It is exposed on a small hill near Sukhato temple (47P 734945E/1618823N). There is parallel and thin-bedded limestone (Figure 4.7). It is dark gray to black, laminated calcarenite interbedded with dark brown, thin-bedded shale and black banded chert. Red chert beds contain radiolarians and sponge spicules which is yellowish brown on weathered surface.

Petrographically, the unit is exhibited laminated biomicrite with some microcrystalline chert bands. The laminated layer is abundant and contains grainsupported fabric in micrite matrix. The internal pores of bioclasts are filled with finely crystalline sparry calcite cement. Chert is banded and composed of microcrystalline quartz with some calcareous patches. It contains abundant radiolarians and sponge spicule structures.

Unit 3B

It locates on the foothill of unit 2B with dominantly by medium- to thick-bedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite with dolomitic limestone. It appears light gray 'elephant skin' and dark spots on the weathered surface. The boundary between Units 2B and 3B is not clear (Figure 4.8).

The petrographic studies of limestone reveal that it consists of poorlywashed biosparite and unsorted biosparite. They have abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, corals, fusulines and unidentified fragments cemented by sparry calcite. The calcite grains are 0.01 to 0.02 millimeter in size. However, some parts are composed of fine to coarse dolomite rhombs.



Figure 4.7 A, B and C are field photographs of Unit 2B exposed on a small hill near Sukhato temple; D is photomicrograph of radiolarian chert; E and F are photomicrographs of biomicrite.



Figure 4.8 A and B are field photographs of Unit 3B exposed on a foothill near Sukhato temple; C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite and unsorted biosparite.



Unit 4B

This locality is in the mountain in Sukhato temple (47P 735037E/1619059N) consisting mainly of gray to dark gray, thin- to medium-bedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite (Figure 4.9). With un-aided eyes, the rock contains more than 50 percent crinoid fragments between 0.5 to 1 centimeter in diameter.

Petrographic study shows that it is unsorted biosparite and biosparite which contains more than 50 percent crinoid and bryozoan fragments. The cements are coarsely crystalline. The fine-grained matrix is micrite. The dolomitic rhombs are fine- to coarse-grained which are replaced in pores of fragments.



Figure 4.9 A and B are field photographs of Unit 4B exposed in Sukhato temple; C and D are photomicrographs of unsorted biosparite.

Unit 5B

This area is on the top of Khao Makok range (47P 734830E/1620960N). The outcrop is exposed along both sides of the road (Figures 4.10). There are sequences of very thin- to thin-bedded calcarenite interbedded with siltstone, shale and sandstone. The calcarenite is dark brown to black while sandstone beds are grayish green and compact.

Petrographically, sandstone of this unit is characterized by lithic arenite with hematite cement. It consists of a medium- to coarse sand size of feldspar, calcite and mica and is moderately sorted. The grains are sub-angular to sub-rounded and some are weathered which can be observed from iron traces. The size of grains is about 0.04 to 0.07 millimeter in average.

4.1.3 Thai-Danish dairy area

The overall rock units in the Thai-Danish dairy area are mapped as 3 units. The sedimentary sequences of all sections are shown in Figure 4.11. The description of each unit is presented as follows.

10

Unit 1C

This area is located on a mountain range west of Khao Ta Paen (47P 734945E/1615339N). There are medium- to thick-bedded, grain-supported calcarenite with some thin-bedded shale (Figure 4.12). The weathered surface is usually gray and rough. The grains contain bioclasts of fusulines and unidentified fragments (1 to 5 millimeters in size). Shale are yellowish brown to dark brown and appeared as soil cover with highly weathered.



Figure 4.10 A and B are field photographs of Unit 5B exposed on Khao Makok range; C and D are photomicrographs of lithic arenite.





Figure 4.11 The lithostratigraphic column of the Thai-Danish dairy area.



Figure 4.12 A and B are field photographs of Unit 1C exposed on Khao Ta Paen west; C and D are photomicrographs of packed biomicrite.

Petrographically, it consists of biosparite and packed biomicrite. The biosparite is commonly cemented by sparry calcite. The internal pores of bioclasts are filled by sparry calcite cement. Grains are unidentified shells and coral fragments. The packed biomicrite consists of closely packed grains in micrite matrix.

Unit 2C

This unit is on Khao Ta Paen range in Thai-Danish dairy farm (47P 736404E/1618096N). There are light gray to gray, thin- to medium-bedded calcilutite to fine calcirudite with thin-bedded dolomitic limestone. The gray dolomitic limestone has 'elephant skin' on the weathered surface (Figure 4.13).

Petrographic studies show that it is poorly-washed biosparite. The poorly-washed biosparite is commonly cemented by sparry calcite. Grains are fusulines and shell fragments of brachiopods. The matrix is fine-grained.



Figure 4.13 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2C exposed on Khao Ta Paen range; C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.

Unit 3C

It is exposed in a waste disposal pit of the Dairy Farming Promotion Organization of Thailand (Thai-Danish dairy farm), Muak Lek district of Saraburi province (47P 736574E/1617844N). The unit consists of yellowish gray to gray, thinbedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite. With un-aided eyes, the limestone contains large fragment of crinoids ranging in size from 0.5 to 1 centimeter in diameter. It also shows yellowish brown, well bedded and banded silicified shales and black nodular chert (Figure 4.14). Shale with limestone boulders are common.

Petrographic study shows that the limestone is characterized by biomicrite and poorly-washed biosparite. The biomicrite contains bioclasts in micrite matrix. The internal pores of bioclasts are filled by sparry calcite cement. The poorly-washed biosparite consists of abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, corals and unidentified fragments with some intraclasts. The matrix is fine-grained and cement contains sparry ferroan calcite.

4.1.4 Sap Takhian area

There are 3 units which can be recognized in the Sabtakien area (Figure 4.15). The traverse lines were located along the road No.2243. The descriptions are presented as follows.

Unit 1D

The locality is in Sap Noi Tai Samakee temple (47P 746215E/ 1642467N). This unit displays a sequence of gray to dark gray, thin-bedded calcarenite (Figure 4.16). It is graded into clastic association of thin-bedded silty shale, silty sandstone and sandstone. The cumulative thickness ratio of carbonate/clastic is approximately 1:4. Shale are grayish brown to black, thin-bedded and turns to yellowish brown on weathered surface. Shale with limestone blocks are found.

Petrographically, the limestone comprises biomicrite and biosparite. The biomicrite contains skeletal fragments embedded in fine-grained matrix. The biosparite is cemented by sparry ferroan calcite. It contains abundant small fragments of fusulines and crinoids.



Figure 4.14 A and B are field photographs of Unit 3C exposed in waste disposal pit;C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite and poorly-washed biosparite.



Figure 4.15 The lithostratigraphic column of the Sap Takhian area.



Figure 4.16 A and B are field photographs of Unit 1D exposed in Sap Noi Tai Samakee temple; C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite and



Unit 2D

The locality is in Sap Takhian temple (47P 745186E/1648654N). This unit contains dark gray to black, thin- to medium-bedded calcarenite interbedded with black banded chert and some laminated shales. Shale are yellowish brown and mostly weathered into pale gray soil (Figure 4.17). The calcarenite shows grain-supported, laminated and moderately sorted.

Petrographically, this unit consists of biosparite. The rock contains 10 to 20 percent grains and is commonly cemented by sparry calcite. The bioclasts are small fusulines, shells and unidentified fragments. The internal pores of bioclasts are filled by sparry calcite cement. The banded chert consists of microcrystalline quartz with some calcareous patches.

Unit 3D

This unit is located on a mountain, backside of Sap Takhian temple in Muak Lek district, Saraburi province (47P 745155E/1648660N). It comprises light to medium gray calcarenite with black nodular chert (Figure 4.18). Grains are moderately sorted and composed of algae, fusulines, crinoid fragments and shells of gastropods and brachiopods. The large gastropods and brachiopods are common. Chert nodules are scattered in this unit about 10 to 20 centimeters in size.

Petrographic study shows characteristics of biomicrite, biosparite and poorly-washed biosparite. The rock contains various types of grains such as, fusulines and shell and algae fragments with sparry calcite cement. The biomicrite contains skeletal fragments of crinoids, fusulines, bryozoans and shells embedded in fine-grained matrix. The poorly-washed biosparite contains micrite and sparry calcite cement. It shows large grains of shell fragments.



Figure 4.17 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2D exposed in Sap Takhian temple; C and D are photomicrographs of biosparite.





Figure 4.18 A and B are field photographs of Unit 3D exposed backside of Sap Takhian temple; C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite and



4.1.5 Old quarry

This locality is well exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village, Pak Chong district of Nakhon Ratchasima province along road No.2243 (47P 750350E/1635930N). The descriptions of 2 units with different characteristics are presented as follows (Figure 4.19).

Unit 1E

This unit is dominated by a sequence of dark gray, thin-bedded calcarenite graded into clastic association of thin-bedded chert, shale, siltstone and sandstone. Chert and shale are black and are yellowish brown in silicified parts (Figure 4.20).

Unit 2-1E

This unit displays gray calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite interbedded with shale and sandstone (Figure 4.21). The weathered surface is usually light gray and slightly rough. The shale and sandstone are yellowish brown to reddish brown, thin-bedded and turn to yellow soil on the weathered surface. The rocks exhibit graded-bedding and lamination.

Petrographically, the unit consists of packed biomicrite and biomicrite. It is closely packed grains are micrite matrix. The grains are skeletal fragments of crinoids, fusulines, shells and unidentified fragments embedded in fine-grained matrix.

Unit 2-2E

This unit comprises gray calcarenite and calcirudite (Figure 4.22). The weathered surface of the unit is slightly rough and clearly reveals diverse types of grains such as, crinoids and fusulines fragments. The calcarenite is coarse grained

and displays grain-supported texture with various bioclasts of fusulines, algae, branching corals and crinoid fragments. The calcirudite displays matrix-supported texture. The bioclasts are large fossil fragments and other limestone clasts.



Figure 4.19 The lithostratigraphic column of the Old quarry.



Figure 4.20 Field photographs of Unit 1E exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen





Figure 4.21 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2-1E exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village; C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite.





Figure 4.22 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2-2E exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village; C and D are photomicrographs of as poorly-washed biosparite.

Under a microscopic, this unit can be classified as biosparite and poorly-washed biosparite. It contains abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified fossils. It is grain-supported with sparry calcite cement. The calcite crystals have various sizes but some of them are eroded.

Unit 2-3E

This unit is yellowish gray to gray, medium- to thick-bedded crinoidal calcirudite and limestone breccia (Figure 4.23). These rocks show a grain-supported fabric with various types and sizes of grain components. With un-aided eyes, the rock contains more than 50 percent fragments of large crinoid stems from 0.5 to 2 centimeters in diameter. The breccia clasts have various sizes and shapes, varying in size from 2 to 15 centimeters. The lower part of this unit is composed of thin-bedded chert, shale, siltstone and sandstone.

Petrographic study reveals that this unit is poorly-washed biosparite, unsorted crinoidal biosparudite and crinoidal biosparite which contain mainly of crinoid and bryozoan fragments. The breccia clasts consist of biomicrite and biosparite. The poorly-washed biosparite is characterized by abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, fusulines and unidentified fossils. It is grain-supported with sparry ferron calcite cement. The crinoidal biosparudite and crinoidal biosparite are cemented by sparry calcite. Some fine-grained micrite are found as matrix. The calcite crystals are commonly cracked and eroded.



Figure 4.23 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2-3E exposed in an old quarry of Nong Phaksen village; C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed



4.1.6 Khao Sai Sayan temple

The location is in the Khao Sai Sayan temple, Pak Chong district of Nakhon Ratchasima province. There are 2 units in this area which will be presented as follows (Figure 4.24).



Figure 4.24 The lithostratigraphic column of the Khao Sai Sayan temple.

Unit 1F

The top of Khao Sai Sayan temple (47P 758001E/1624730N) consists of dark gray to black, medium-bedded calcarenite with scattered black nodular chert and dolomite patches (Figure 4.25). The nodules range in size from 5 to 20 centimeters and partly elongated shape. The grain components are crinoids, bryozoans and fusulines fragments.

Microscopically, this unit comprises biosparite with broken fragments of crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified fossils. The moderately sorted grains are cemented together by mosaic of fine-grained and relatively clear calcite. The black microcrystalline chert appears as lenses and elongated nodular shape embedded in the carbonate rock.

Unit 2F

This unit is located at the foothill (47P 758233E/1624744N). It is thinbedded calcarenite (Figure 4.26). The dark gray, laminated to thin-bedded silty shale and shale are abundant between limestone beds.

Microscopically, the limestone comprises biomicrite. It consists of closely packed grains with sparry calcite cement. It contains skeletal fragments embedded in micrite matrix. Grains are rounded to sub-rounded and unidentified.



Figure 4.25 A and B are field photographs of Unit 1F exposed on the top of Khao Sai Sayan temple; C and D are photomicrographs of biosparite.





Figure 4.26 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2F exposed at a foothill of Khao Sai Sayan temple; C and D are photomicrographs of biomicrite.



4.1.7 Nong Pong area

This area is located around Nong Pong village of Muak Lek district, Saraburi province. There are 4 units with different characteristics. The descriptions are presented as follows (Figure 4.27).

Unit 1G

The outcrop exposes along both sides of the road No.2224, Kms 36 to 38 (47P 754684E/1642761N). This unit is a sequence of dark gray, thin-bedded and laminated calcarenite which is graded into clastic association of reddish brown, thinbedded shale, mudstone, siltstone and sandstone (Figure 4.28). The weathered surface of clastics usually show yellowish brown but turn to dark brown in the silicified parts. In the upper part, the ratio of carbonate/clastic is approximately 4:1 while in the lower part this ratio changes to 1:4.

Petrographically, this unit presents poorly-washed biosparite and biomicrite. The poorly-washed biosparite is characterized by abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, corals, fusulines and unidentified fragments with some intraclasts. It is grain-supported with sparry calcite cement. The biomicrite contains skeletal fragments embedded in fine-grained matrix.

Unit 2G

This unit is characterized by gray to dark gray, thin- to mediumbedded, poorly sorted calcarenite to calcirudite (47P 754710E/1644763N). With unaided eyes, the major grains components are fusulines, crinoid stems, intraclasts, bryozoans, shells and unidentified fragments (Figure 4.29).



Figure 4.27 The lithostratigraphic column of the Nong Pong area.



Figure 4.28 A and B are field photographs of Unit 1G exposed on a road cut in Nong Pong village; C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.





Figure 4.29 A and B are field photographs of Unit 2G exposed in Nong Pong village; C and D are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.

The petrographic study presents unsorted biosparite, unsorted biosparudite and poorly-washed biosparite. The unsorted biosparite and unsorted biosparudite contain shell fragements, crinoid stems and intraclasts of various sizes (0.5 to 5 centimeters) which are cemented by sparry calcite. The poorly-washed biosparite contains abundant grains of fusulines, crinoids, bryozoans, intraclasts and unidentified skeletal fragments and micrite matrix. There are cemented by sparry calcite.
Unit 3G

This unit is presented in Nong Pong village (47P 754310E/1645078N, 754605E/1644924N). It is abundant thin-bedded and laminated clastics of chert, shale, siltstone and sandstone in the upper part. The mostly of unit is in the upper part with gray to dark gray, thin- to medium-bedded, laminated calcarenite to calcilutite (Figure 4.30). The numerous black nodular chert and dolomite patches are abundant and parallel in this unit.

Microscopically, the limestone comprises poorly-wash intrasparite and packed biomicrite. The poorly-washed intrasparite consists of intraclasts and skeletal fragments with some micrite and sparry calcite. The packed biomicrite contains skeletal fragments of crinoids, fusulines, corals and bryozoans embedded in finegrained matrix. The banded chert consists of microcrystalline quartz.

Unit 4G

This unit is located at Tham Dao Khao Kaew temple (47P 751131E/1645784N). It is characterized by gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite and many dolomitic limestone beds (Figure 4.31). The numerous black nodular cherts, dolomite patches and pinkish gray, banded argillaceous calcilutite with laminated shale are abundant. These rocks are associated with dolomitic limestone. Some of calcilutite beds are disturbed by burrows. The skeletal grain components are fusulines and crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified fragments. The chert nodules are usually protruded from the surface due to differential weathering.



Figure 4.30 A, B, C and D are field photographs of Unit 3G exposed in Nong Pong village; E and F are photomicrographs of packed biomicrite.



Figure 4.31 A, B, C and D are field photographs of Unit 4G exposed in Tham Dao Khao Kaew temple; E and F are photomicrographs of poorly-washed biosparite.

Microscopically, the rock comprises packed biomicrite, unsorted biosparite and poorly-washed biosparite. The packed biomicrite is the broken bioclasts consist of fusulines, crinoids and abundant unidentified fragments embedded in the micrite matrix. The unsorted biosparite contains shells and crinoids fragments of various sizes. The poorly-washed biosparite contains abundant grains of fusulines and crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified skeletal fragments with some micrite matrix. It is cemented by sparry calcite. The chert nodules are microcrystalline quartz. The burrows are abundant in the micrite matrix and filled by microcrystalline dolomite and sparry calcite cement.

4.2 Lithostratigraphic Correlation

Based on the earlier descriptions, it can be noted that the rock sequences of 7 measured sections are resembled. Some rock units have similar lithological characteristics which can be used as criteria for correlation between measured sections (Figure 4.32). The key bed No.1 is grain-supported, thin- to thick-bedded calcarenite and calcirudite. Grains are small fusulines and crinoid fragments. The key bed No.2 is light to medium gray, medium- to thick-bedded, parallel and graded-bedding calcarenite to fine calcirudite. The key bed No.3 is a sequence of dark gray, thin-bedded and laminated calcarenite grading into clastic association of reddish brown, thin-bedded shale, mudstone, siltstone and sandstone. Limestone consists of various types and sizes of grains. The key bed No.4 is gray to black, thin- to medium-bedded, graded and laminated calcarenite to calcilutite with black banded and nodular cherts and some laminated shales.



Figure 4.32 The lithostratigraphic correlation of the studied sections.

The composite stratigraphic column of the 7 measured sections in the study areas can be established as shown in Figure 4.33. It can be divided into 11 different lithologic units which are called lithofacies. The characteristics of each lithofacies are summarized as follows.

4.2.1 Lithofacies A: Calcarenite and dolomitic limestone

Description: The unit is characterized by gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite and many dolomitic limestone beds. The numerous black nodular cherts, dolomite patches and pinkish gray, banded argillaceous calcilutite with laminated shale are abundant. Some of calcilutite beds are disturbed by burrows. The skeletal grain components are fusulines and crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified fragments. This lithofacies comprises Unit 4G.

Microscopically, the rock comprises packed biomicrite, poorly-washed biosparite and unsorted biosparite. The packed biomicrite is the broken bioclasts consist of fusulines, crinoids and abundant unidentified fragments embedded in the micrite matrix. The poorly-washed biosparite contains abundant grains of fusulines and crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified skeletal fragments with some micrite matrix. It is cemented by sparry calcite. The unsorted biosparite contains shell and crinoid fragments of various sizes. The chert nodules are microcrystalline quartz with some calcareous patches. The burrows are abundant in the micrite matrix and filled by microcrystalline dolomite and sparry calcite cement.

	Description of lithofacies in the study area	Depositional Environment
J	Lithofacies J: Shale with limestone lenses Brownish black, thin-bedded, silicified and banded shales interbedded with gray to dark gray and thin-bedded calcarenite. Shale are parallel bedding with some black nodular cherts intercalated.	Basin
I	Lithofacies I: Calcarenite and calcirudite Thin- to thick-bedded, grain-supported calcarenite and calcirudite with some thin-bedded shales. Limestone shows graded-bedding and the stylolite features. Grains are composed of small fusulines and crinoids fragments. The matrix of calcirudite is fine-grained bioclasts of fusulines and unidentified fragments.	Slope
н	Lithofacies H: Graded-bedding calcarenite with radiolarian chert and shale Gray to dark gray, parallel, thin and graded-bedding calcarenite to fine calcirudite and compacted intraclasts interbedded with dark brown, thin-bedded shale and black banded or nodular cherts. Grain-supported are fusulines with matrix consisting of small shell fragments. The chert nodules are scattered throughout the limestone beds while red chert beds display radiolarians. Shale with limestone boulders or blocks are common.	Slope
G	Lithofacies G: Calcirudite and dolomitic limestone Gray to dark gray, medium- to thick-bedded calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite with dolomitic limestone. It appears light gray 'elephant skin' and dark spots on the weathered surface without significant grains.	Slope
F	Lithofacies F: Calcarenite with lithic-arenite A sequence of dark brown to black and very thin- to thin-bedded clacarenite, siltstone, shale and sandstone.	Slope to Basin
E	Lithofacies E: Calcarenite Dark gray to black, medium-bedded calcarenite with scattered black nodular chert and dolomite patches. The chert nodules have varing sizes and partly elongated shape. The grain components are crinoids, bryozoans and fusulines fragments.	Basin
D	Lithofacies D: Laminated and bedded calcarenite interbedded with thin-bedded shale, siltstone and sandstone A sequence of dark gray, thin-bedded and laminated calcarenite which is graded into clastic association of reddish brown, thin-bedded shale, mudstone, siltstone and sandstone. The limestone exhibits graded-bedding and lamination. These rocks show a grain-supported fabric with various types and sizes of grain components.	Basin
c	Lithofacies C: Crinoidal calcarenite Gray to dark gray, thin- to medium-bedded and poorly sorted calcarenite to calcirudite. With un- aided eyes, the major grains components are crinoid stems, fusulines, intraclasts, bryozoans, shells and unidentified fragments.	Platform to Slope
В	Lithofacies B: Laminated calcarenite with banded and nodular cherts Gray to black, thin- to medium-bedded, graded-bedding and laminated calcarenite to calcilutite with black banded and nodular cherts and some laminated shales. Grains are composed of algae, fusulines, crinoid fragments and shells of gastropods and brachiopods. The large gastropods and brachiopods are common.	Platform
A	Lithofacies A: Calcarenite and dolomitic limestone Gray to dark gray and thin- to thick-bedded calcarenite to fine calcirudite and many dolomitic limestone beds. Some of calcilutite beds are disturbed by burrows. The skeletal grain components are fusulines and crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified fragments.	Platform

Figure 4.33 The lithofacies of the studied sections.

4.2.2 Lithofacies B: Laminated calcarenite with banded and nodular cherts

Description: It comprises gray to black, thin- to medium-bedded, graded-bedding and laminated calcarenite to calcilutite with black banded and nodular cherts and some laminated shales. This rock shows a grain-supported fabric with various types and sizes of grain components. Grains are moderately sorted and consist of algae, fusulines, crinoid fragments and shells of gastropods and brachiopods. The large gastropods and brachiopods are common. Chert nodules are scattered in this unit. Shale are yellowish brown and mostly weathered into pale gray soil. This lithofacies consists of Units 2D, 3D and 3G.

Petrographic study shows characteristic of packed biomicrite, biosparite, poorly-washed intrasparite and poorly-washed biosparite. The packed biomicrite is presents in the part of calcarenite. It contains skeletal fragments of crinoids, fusulines, corals and bryozoans embedded in fine-grained matrix. It shows various types of grains such as, fusulines and shells and algae fragments with sparry calcite cement. The bioclasts are completely micritized. The poorly-washed intrasparite consists of intraclasts and skeletal fragments with some micrite and sparry calcite. The poorly-washed biosparite contains micrite and sparite cement. It shows closely packed grains of shell fragments. The banded chert consists of microcrystalline quartz.

4.2.3 Lithofacies C: Crinoidal calcarenite

Description: This unit is characterized by gray to dark gray, thin- to medium-bedded and poorly sorted calcarenite to calcirudite. With un-aided eyes, the major grains components are crinoid stems, fusulines, intraclasts, bryozoans, shells and unidentified fragments. This lithofacies comprises Unit 2G.

The petrographic study presents poorly-washed biosparite, unsorted biosparite and unsorted biosparudite. The poorly-washed biosparite contains abundant grains of fusulines, crinoids, bryozoans, intraclasts and unidentified skeletal fragments with micrite matrix. There are cemented by sparry calcite. The unsorted biosparite and unsorted biosparudite contain shell fragements, crinoid stems and intraclasts of various sizes which are cemented by sparry calcite.

4.2.4 Lithofacies D: Laminated and bedded calcarenite interbedded with thin-bedded shale, siltstone and sandstone

Description: The unit is a sequence of dark gray, thin-bedded and laminated calcarenite which is graded into clastic association of reddish brown, thinbedded shale, mudstone, siltstone and sandstone. Shale are grayish brown to black, thin-bedded and turn to yellowish brown on weathered surface. The limestone exhibits graded-bedding and lamination. It is gray to dark gray, thin- to mediumbedded calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite, calcirudite, crinoidal calcirudite and limestone breccia. These rocks show a grain-supported fabric with various types and sizes of grain components. The calcarenite is coarse-grained and displays grainsupported texture with diverse bioclasts (fusulines, algae, branching corals and crinoids fragments). The calcirudite displays matrix-supported texture. The bioclasts are large fossil fragments and other limestone clasts. The breccia clasts have various sizes and shapes. This lithofacies consists of Units 1D, 1E, 2E, 2F and 1G.

Petrographically, this unit presents biomicrite, biosparite, poorlywashed biosparite, unsorted crinoidal biosparudite and crinoidal biosparite which contain mainly of crinoid and bryozoan fragments. The biomicrite consists of closely grains in micrite matrix. It contains skeletal fragments embedded in fine-grained matrix. The biosparite is cemented by coarse sparry calcite. The poorly-washed biosparite is characterized by abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, corals, fusulines and unidentified fragments with some intraclasts. It is grain-supported with sparry ferroan calcite cement. The crinoidal biosparudite and crinoidal biosparite are cemented by sparry calcite. Some fine-grained micrite are found as matrix. The calcite crystals are commonly cracked and eroded. The breccia clasts consist of biomicrite and biosparite.

4.2.5 Lithofacies E: Calcarenite

Description: This unit comprises dark gray to black, medium-bedded calcarenite with scattered black nodular chert and dolomite patches. The chert nodules have varying sizes and partly elongated shape. The grain components are crinoids, bryozoans and fusulines fragments. This lithofacies consists of Unit 1F.

Microscopically, the rock comprises biosparite with broken fragments of crinoids, bryozoans and unidentified fossils. The moderately sorted grains are cemented together by mosaic of fine-grained and relatively clear calcite. The black microcrystalline chert appears as lenses and elongated nodular shape embedded in the carbonate rock.

4.2.6 Lithofacies F: Calcarenite with lithic-arenite

Description: It is a sequence of very thin- to thin-bedded calcarenite, siltstone, shale and sandstone. The calcarenite are dark brown to black while sandstone beds are grayish green and compact. This lithofacies comprises Unit 5B.

Petrographically, this unit is characterized of lithic-arenite with hematite cement. It consists of a medium- to coarse sand size of feldspar, calcite and mica and is moderately sorted. The grains are sub-angular to sub-rounded and some are weathered which can be observed from iron traces.

4.2.7 Lithofacies G: Calcirudite and dolomitic limestone

Description: It comprises gray to dark gray, medium- to thick-bedded calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite with dolomitic limestone. It appears light gray 'elephant skin' and dark spots on the weathered surface without significant grains. This lithofacies consists of Units 3B and 4B.

Petrographic study shows biosparite, poorly-washed biosparite, unsorted biosparite and biosparudite. It contains more than 50 percent crinoid and bryozoan fragments. The cements are coarsely crystalline. The poorly-washed biosparite is characterized by closely packed fragments of fusulines and brachiopods with micrite matrix. Grains consist of crinoid fragments and intraclasts which are closely packed in the form of grain-supported fabric. The cement is sparry calcite. Some parts are composed of fine- to coarse crystalline dolomite rhombs which are replaced in pore of fragments.

4.2.8 Lithofacies H: Graded-bedding calcarenite with radiolarian chert and shale

Description: The rocks of this unit are characterized by gray to dark gray, parallel, thin and graded-bedding calcarenite to fine calcirudite and compacted intraclasts interbedded with dark brown, thin-bedded shale and black banded or nodular cherts. They are grain-supported of fusulines with matrix consisting of small shell fragments. The chert nodules are scattered throughout the limestone beds while red chert beds display radiolarians. Shale with limestone boulders and blocks are common. This lithofacies consists of Units 1B, 2B, 3A and 3C.

Petrographic study shows that limestone is characterized by laminated, packed biomicrite, biomicrite and poorly-washed biosparite. The laminated layer is abundant and contains grain-supported fabric in micrite matrix. The biomicrite contains more than 50 percent of bioclasts in micrite matrix. The internal pores of bioclasts are filled with finely crystalline sparry calcite cement. The poorly-washed biosparite consists of abundant skeletal fragments of crinoids, corals and unidentified fragments with some intraclasts. The matrix is fine-grained and cement contains sparry ferroan calcite. The grain-supported calcarenite are lacked of micrite in intergranular pores. Chert is banded and composed of microcrystalline quartz with some calcareous patches. It contains abundant radiolarians and sponge spicule structures.

4.2.9 Lithofacies I: Calcarenite and calcirudite

Description: It is characterized by thin- to thick-bedded, grainsupported calcarenite and calcirudite with some thin-bedded shales. Limestone shows graded-bedding and displays fining and coarsening upward. The stylolite features are common which clearly visible on the weathered surface. Grains are composed of small fusulines and crinoids fragments. The matrix of calcirudite is fine-grained bioclasts of fusulines and unidentified fragments. This lithofacies consists of Units 2A, 1C and 2C.

Microscopically, limestone of this unit consists of packed biomicrite, biosparite, packed biosparite and poorly-washed biosparite with fine-grained bioclastic matrix. The packed biomicrite consists of closely packed grains in micrite matrix. The biosparite is commonly cemented by sparry calcite. The internal pores of bioclasts are filled by sparry calcite cement. Grains are unidentified shells and coral fragments. It is sub-angular to sub-rounded and poorly sorted. The bioclastic matrix is composed of fragments of fusulines, crinoids and brachiopods.

4.2.10 Lithofacies J: Shale with limestone lenses

Description: It is characterized by brownish black, thin-bedded, silicified and banded shales interbedded with gray to dark gray and thin-bedded calcarenite. Shale are parallel bedding with some black nodular cherts intercalated. This facies recognizes as Unit 1A.

Petrographically, limestone of this unit comprises poorly-washed biosparite with very fine- to fine-grained bioclastic matrix. Grains are sub-angular, poorly sorted and contain more than 20 percent of sand size components. The matrix consists of bioclastic fragments of fusulines, crinoids and brachiopods.

4.3 Geochemical Characteristics

The geochemical analysis of major, trace and rare earth elements of the chert from the Sukhato area are carried out in this study to explain the origin and depositional environment.

4.3.1 Major and Trace Elements

The result of geochemical analysis of major and trace elements of chert samples from the Sukhato area is listed in Tables 4.1 and 4.2. It shows high SiO_2 ranging from 68.11 percent to 94.86 percent with an average of 89.05 percent, Al_2O_3 varies from 1.50 to 3.0 9 percent and is averaging 2.01 percent. The content of TiO_2 ranges between 0.06 and 0.14 percent with an average of 0.08 percent. The

content of Fe₂O₃ varies from 0.32 to 2.06 percent and is 0.73 percent on the average. Based on Adachi et al. (1986), the ratios of Al/(Al+Fe+Mn) vary from 0.01 for hydrothermal origin to 0.60 for biological source. The Al/(Al+Fe+Mn) of the studied samples ranges from 0.67 to 0.82 and is 0.75 on the average. They are located away from the center of the hydrothermal field which is consistent with the Al-Fe-Mn diagram. All of the plotted samples are close to the biological field as shown in Figure 4.34A (Adachi et al., 1986; Yamamoto, 1987). This result is agreed with low Fe_2O_3/TiO_2 ratios (7.87 on average) according to Li et al. (2013). These data are also compatible with the biogenic origin of chert which is determined from the ratios of $SiO_2/(SiO_2+Al_2O_3+Fe_2O_3)$ (varying from 0.95 to 0.97) (Rangin et al., 1981). The MnO/TiO₂ ratio can be used to evaluate the origin of chert because MnO content is derived from the deep ocean and TiO_2 is related with the terrigenous materials (Murray, 1994). MnO/TiO₂ is higher than 0.5 for chert occurred in the open ocean environment. While the continental slope and the marginal sea cherts show the values lower than 0.5 (Murray, 1994). The ratios of chert from the Sukhato area are generally low with an average of 0.14 which indicates the origin in the continental margin setting. Assuming the concentration of MnO is zero as the samples show values below the XRF detection limit of 0.001 percent.

	NP-1	NP-2	NP-3	NP-4	NP-5	NP-6	NP-7	NP-8	NP-9	MEAN	STDEV
SiO ₂	94.39	68.11	85.97	94.86	92.07	95.89	91.77	89.94	88.44	89.05	8.48
TiO ₂	0.09	0.06	0.11	0.11	0.14	0.06	0.06	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.03
Al ₂ O ₃	2.46	1.58	2.77	2.37	3.09	1.50	1.19	1.64	1.54	2.01	0.67
Fe ₂ O ₃	0.69	0.43	0.59	1.15	2.06	0.40	0.32	0.52	0.39	0.73	0.56
MnO	0.00	0.03	0.01	UD	UD	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
MgO	0.40	0.33	0.28	0.35	0.46	0.29	0.21	0.55	0.27	0.35	0.11
CaO	0.17	15.56	4.49	0.11	0.08	0.43	3.21	3.50	4.68	3.58	4.89
Na ₂ O	0.05	UD	0.03	0.04	0.06	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.02	0.03	0.01
K ₂ O	0.18	0.29	0.26	0.68	0.84	0.33	0.18	0.31	0.38	0.38	0.23
P ₂ O ₅	0.01	0.02	0.01	0.00	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01
Al ₂ O ₃ /	0.78	0.79	0.82	0.67	0.60	0.79	0.79	0.76	0.80	0.76	0.07
$(Al_2O_3+Fe_2O_3)$			E								
$SiO_2/(SiO_2+$	0.97	0.97	0.96	0.96	0.95	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.01
$Al_2O_3 + PC_2O_3)$ $Al_2O_3/(Al_2O_3 +$	0.78	0.78	0.82	0.67	0.60	0.79	0.78	0.76	0.79	0.75	0.07
Fe ₂ O ₃ +MnO)											
MnO/TiO ₂	0.05	0.51	0.09	0.00	0.00	0.16	0.17	0.14	0.14	0.14	0.15
Fe ₂ O ₃ /TiO ₂	7.91	7.20	5.36	10.73	15.07	6.63	5.34	7.21	5.40	7.87	3.19
100x	0.73	0.62	0.69	1.21	2.24	0.42	0.35	0.57	0.44	0.81	0.59
(Fe ₂ O ₃ /SiO ₂)	- 5	5~									
100x	2.61	2.32	3.22	2.49	3.36	1.56	1.30	1.82	1.74	2.27	0.72
(Al_2O_3/SiO_2)			015	niuf	AUA	120					
Fe ₂ O ₃ / (100-SiO ₂)	0.12	0.01	0.04	0.22	0.26	0.10	0.04	0.05	0.03	0.10	0.09
(100-510-2)											

 Table 4.1
 Major element concentrations as weight percent for environment discrimination.

Note: UD = under detect limited

	NP-1	NP-2	NP-3	NP-4	NP-5	NP-6	NP-7	NP-8	NP-9	MEAN	STDEV
Ba	52.40	102.36	92.88	88.36	109.12	92.45	184.40	93.30	118.25	103.72	35.31
Sr	2.94	100.23	93.95	5.77	7.75	14.75	54.62	45.69	48.37	41.56	37.17
Sc	3.50	3.48	4.49	4.49	5.57	2.75	2.43	2.17	2.46	3.48	1.16
V	19.33	14.24	16.59	32.50	47.51	18.39	10.25	13.50	12.60	20.55	11.99
Cr	14.53	7.98	9.79	34.42	29.00	17.23	12.00	13.93	20.34	17.69	8.86
Со	42.61	45.04	54.51	103.29	62.70	240.20	192.30	156.00	175.70	119.15	73.76
Ni	9.14	7.14	4.29	8.88	10.80	175.40	99.90	92.84	96.96	56.15	61.99
Cu	18.79	11.22	15.45	12.74	17.66	15.54	11.28	15.58	12.33	14.51	2.75
Zn	16.98	11.54	17.08	11.43	17.93	19.83	16.61	24.23	17.48	17.01	3.91
Rb	8.33	12.45	9.56	25.20	31.48	11.49	5.22	9.01	9.97	13.63	8.72
Y	11.04	19.23	8.37	4.61	6.26	20.10	4.99	3.22	5.40	9.25	6.34
Zr	19.54	13.33	48.63	25.67	33.43	18.70	13.80	19.70	19.20	23.55	11.20
Nb	0.97	1.02	2.26	1.44	2.07	0.34	0.31	0.78	0.89	1.12	0.69
Мо	1.14	0.45	0.14	0.23	0.32	0.57	0.56	0.37	0.44	0.47	0.29
Sn	0.42	0.21	0.61	0.46	0.71	0.89	0.59	0.63	0.66	0.58	0.19
Cs	0.23	0.33	0.31	0.87	1.10	0.21	0.16	0.28	0.37	0.43	0.33
Hf	0.52	0.36	1.19	0.00	0.83	0.78	0.48	0.52	0.51	0.58	0.33
Та	0.26	0.14	0.23	0.29	0.41	0.34	0.32	0.72	0.76	0.39	0.21
Pb	3.99	3.39	3.52	3.13	4.47	3.60	3.68	4.90	4.23	3.88	0.57
Th	1.29	0.84	1.13	1.33	1.84	0.57	0.49	0.44	0.61	0.95	0.48
U	0.40	0.44	0.37	0.51	0.56	0.29	0.25	0.26	0.28	0.37	0.11
U/Th	0.31	0.52	0.33	0.38	0.30	0.51	0.51	0.59	0.46	0.39	0.24
Sc/Th	2.70	4.14	3.99	3.37	3.03	4.80	4.98	4.92	4.01	3.67	2.43
Sr/Ba	0.06	0.98	1.01	0.07	0.07	0.16	0.30	0 49	0.41	0 40	1.05

Table 4.2Trace element compositions in ppm.

In addition, the ratio of Al₂O₃/(Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃) can also be used to infer the sedimentary environment of chert (Sugitani, 1996). The Al₂O₃/(Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃) ratios in the chert samples are of 0.60 to 0.82 (0.76 on the average) which is close to the ratio of the continental margin. All samples are also fallen within the continental margin field following the $100 \times (Fe_2O_3/SiO_2)$ vs. $100 \times (Al_2O_3/SiO_2)$ diagrams of Murray and Buchholtz (1992) as shown in Figure 4.34B. Most samples are related to the continental margin field in the Fe₂O₃/(100-SiO₂) vs. Al₂O₃/(100-SiO₂) diagram (Figure 4.34C) but they are fallen within the oceanic basin and the continental margin fields based on the Fe₂O₃/TiO₂ vs. Al₂O₃/(Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃) diagram (Figure 4.34D). From these analyses, the chert samples from the study area display high value and indicate biogenic origin. However, the diagenetic processes can cause some additional silica content in chert.

The trace element contents from the result of analysis are less than 100 ppm with the high values in Ba and Co. The U/Th ratios are of 0.30 to 0.59 (0.39 on average) which is lower than sediments from the hydrothermal source. The average of Sc/Th ratios is 3.67 (varying from 2.70 to 4.98) which indicates that the samples were deposited in the continental margin (Sc/Th higher than 1) (Li et al., 2013). The chert samples from the studied section yield Sr/Ba ratio ranging from 0.06 to 1.01 (0.40 on average) which agrees with the siliceous rock formed in a shallow to deep ocean (Sr/Ba lower than 1) as shown in Table 4.3.



Figure 4.34 Major element discrimination diagrams of chert samples from the Sukhato area (A from Adachi et al., 1986; B, C and D from Murray, 1994).

	NASC	NP-1	NP-2	NP-3	NP-4	NP-5	NP-6	NP-7	NP-8	NP-9	MEAN	STDEV
La	32.00	18.30	25.00	6.44	8.10	11.25	22.81	4.71	2.01	5.00	11.51	8.46
Ce	73.00	12.05	10.36	9.56	5.79	9.42	9.29	4.25	1.88	3.86	7.39	3.50
Pr	7.90	4.16	5.62	1.79	1.79	2.67	5.35	1.12	0.51	1.24	2.69	1.90
Nd	33.00	15.86	22.88	7.34	6.53	9.81	22.77	4.19	2.10	5.01	10.72	7.90
Sm	5.70	2.67	4.28	1.54	1.00	1.69	4.44	0.89	0.48	1.02	2.00	1.48
Eu	1.24	0.48	0.88	0.34	0.16	0.29	0.89	0.26	0.16	0.25	0.41	0.28
Gd	5.20	2.06	3.66	1.39	0.77	1.26	3.66	0.75	0.47	0.90	1.66	1.23
Tb	0.85	0.31	0.57	0.26	0.12	0.20	0.61	0.12	0.07	0.14	0.27	0.20
Dy	5.20	1.66	2.92	1.43	0.77	1.07	3.10	0.61	0.39	0.77	1.41	0.99
Но	1.04	0.31	0.55	0.27	<mark>0</mark> .16	0.22	0.59	0.12	0.08	0.14	0.27	0.19
Er	3.40	0.93	1.50	0.79	0.50	0.74	1.55	0.32	0.21	0.36	0.77	0.49
Tm	0.50	0.13	0.20	0.12	0.08	0.10	0.23	0.05	0.03	0.05	0.11	0.07
Yb	3.10	0.76	1.17	0.75	0.56	0.70	1.36	0.27	0.18	0.34	0.68	0.40
Lu	0.48	0.12	0.17	0.12	0.09	0.11	0.16	0.04	0.02	0.05	0.10	0.05
REE	172.61	59.79	79.77	32.13	26.42	39.54	76.83	17.67	8.59	19.13	39.99	27.13
Ce/Ce*		0.30	0.19	0.61	0.33	0.37	0.18	0.40	0.41	0.34	0.35	0.13
Eu/Eu*		0.91	0.96	1.03	0.81	0.88	0.97	1.41	1.47	1.17	1.07	0.24
La _n /Yb _n		2.34	2.06	0.84	1.40	1.56	1.62	1.67	1.10	1.44	1.56	0.46
La _n /Ce _n		3.46	5.53	1.54	3.19	2.72	5.60	2.53	2.43	2.95	3.33	1.38

Table 4.3Rare earth element concentrations in ppm.

⁷⁵กยาลัยเทคโนโลยีส์รุง

4.3.2 Rare Earth Elements

Rare earth elements (REEs) can be a good geochemical tracer for studying the chert origin as well as the oxidation and reduction conditions. REEs are less affected by post-burial diagenesis, whereas some of the major and trace elements appear to be modified (Murray et al., 1991). The REEs of chert are obtained from the seawater and the continental and volcanic scraps which the total REE concentrations (ΣREE) trend is increasing from the minimum value of 10.9×10^{-6} in the mid-ocean ridge to the ocean basin and the continental margin respectively. ΣREE of chert from the studied samples are 39.99 ppm on the average which is lower than NASC values. The depositional environment of chert can be interpreted using Ce anomalies which is extremely low in the spreading ridge (Ce/Ce * ~0.29), slightly increasing in the oceanic basin (Ce/Ce*~0.55) and highly negative to lowly positive values from continental margin (Ce/Ce*~0.90 to 1.30) (Murray, 1994). The studied samples show Ce/Ce* values range from 0.19 to 0.61 which are closely related to the oceanic basin in consistent with Chen et al. (2006), while Eu/Eu* show slightly positive values (0.81 10 to 1.47).

There are distinctive differences among La_n/Ce_n values in chert from different environmental settings. The continental margin environment shows no apparent fractionation ($La_n/Ce_n\sim1$). By contrast, sites close to the spreading ridge have a high ratio ($La_n/Ce_n\sim3.5$), whereas intermediate values are observed in the oceanic basin (Murray et al., 1991). NASC-normalized values of La_n/Ce_n ratios of the studied samples are relatively high ranging from 1.54 to 5.60 which may represent the continental margin or the ocean basin. The relative abundance between LREE and HREE can be obtained from La_n/Yb_n ratio. It is suggested that if significant amounts of terrigenous input is reached, the ratios range from 1.0 to 1.3 (Udchachon et. al., 2011). NASC-normalized values of La_n/Yb_n are slightly high within the range of 0.84 to 2.34 (1.56 on average) which shows significant signatures of terrigenous sediments. The relationship between LREE and HREE can also be determined from the diagram of NASC-normalized relative REEs abundances as shown in Figure 4.35. The result shows slightly flattening but extremely low Ce anomalies which indicate the oceanic basin (Murray et al., 1991).



Figure 4.35 NASC-normalized REEs distribution diagram of chert samples from the Sukhato area.

4.4 Radiolarians and Sponge spicules Assemblage

The radiolarian fauna is analyzed in order to determine the age and the depositional environment of the Sukhato area which presents the well-beded red chert. According to the previous study, the carbonate rock in this area is regarded as the Early to early Late Permian age based on the fusulinid biostratigraphy (Hinthong, 1981; Chonglakmani, 2005). The chert samples generally contain siliceous fossils of radiolarians and sponge spicules but some cherts also yield ostacods (Figure 4.36). The poorly-preserved radiolarians from the siliceous sedimentary rock are collected and recovered.

The radiolarian specimens are damaged and extremely poorly preserved. They consist of *Follicucullus porrectus* Rudenko, *Cocicyntra*? sp., *Archaeospongoprunum*? sp. and others. The radiolarian fauna can be compared with the late Middle Permian radiolarian assemblage. For example, *Follicucullus porrectus* Rudenko is a common species of Late Guadalupian (Jasin, 1997; Sashida and Salyapong, 2002; Wonganan and Caridroit, 2006; Kawai and Takeuchi, 2001; Suzuki et al., 2005).

Abundant siliceous spicules were discovered from the strata bearing the radiolarian assemblage. They can be recognized as *Acanthostyles* sp., *Calthrops* sp., *Orthohexactines* sp., and others. The siliceous sponge assemblage is characterized by complex structures, such as spinous and branching, and indicates a deep-sea environment (Palmer, 1988; Liu et al., 2008).



Figure 4.36 Radiolarians (1 to 9) and sponge spicules (10 to 14) from the Sukhato area (Scale bar = $100 \mu m$).

- 1-2 : Follicucullus porrectus Rudenko 3 : Copicyntra? sp.
- 4 : *Archaeospongoprunum*? sp. 5-9 : radiolarians
- 10-12 : Orthohexactines sp. 13 : Calthrops sp.
- 14 : *Acanthostyles* sp.

4.5 Interpretation and Discussions

4.5.1 Depositional setting of the Permian sequences

In this study, the results identified the lithofacies distribution along platform to basin of the Khao Khwang to Sap Bon Formations. The stratigraphic relation of the formations is conformable as suggested in Geological Map of Thailand, scale 1:250,000, Changwat Pranakhon Si Ayutthaya; sheet ND47-8 (DMR, 1985) as shown with the study sections in Figure 4.37. The results of lithofacies analysis show variations of distinct facies association from the platform margin in the north to the basin in the south. The Khao Khwang Formation is dominated by calcilutite and calcarenite to fine calcirudite. The rocks are gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded associated with dolomitic limestone and dolomite. The numerous black nodular cherts, dolomite patches and pinkish gray, banded argillaceous calcilutite with laminated shale are abundant. Some of calcilutite beds are disturbed by burrows. The skeletal grain components are fusulines, crinoids and bryozoans fragments and unidentified clasts. The calcilutite indicates low energy of depositional environment. The bioturbations such as burrows usually occur in the intertidal zone of shallow restricted marine environment (Flügel, 2004).

The transition between platform and basin is characterized by light gray to gray, thin- to medium-bedded and poorly sorted calcisiltite, calcarenite to calcirudite. With un-aided eyes, the major grain components are crinoid stems, fusulines, bryozoans and shell fragments, intraclasts and unidentified clasts. It shows grain-supported limestone of varying types and sizes associated with graded-bedding which suggests that it was formed by turbidity current.



Figure 4.37 The Geological Map of the Saraburi Group and the studied sections (modified from Ueno and Charoentitirat, 2011).

The Nong Pong Formation consists of a sequence of dark gray, laminated to thin-bedded calcilutite and some calcarenite which are graded into clastic association of reddish brown and thin-bedded shale, mudstone, siltstone and sandstone. The limestone consist of calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite, calcirudite, crinoidal calcirudite and limestone breccia. They show graded-bedding and lamination. A sequence of thin-bedded and laminated shale indicates a low energy of depositional environment. The gradual decreasing of clastic sediments shows that the depth of the depositional basin was increasing.

The result of this study shows that the platform of Lithofacies A and B is different from the Khao Khad Formation (Lithofacies G, H and I). Although, in Geological Map of Thailand, scale 1:250,000, Changwat Pranakhon Si Ayutthaya: sheet ND47-8 (DMR, 1985) and Thambunya (2005) suggested that the Khao Khad Formation was a platform deposit of shallow marine environment. Thambunya (2005) reported that the Khao Khad Formation represented the shallow restricted marine of inner shelf with barrier bar or shallow platform in the open shelf. It consists of dismicrite, biomicrite, packed biomicrite, biosparite, intrasparite and biolithite. The deposition condition of micrite and large fusulines are low-energy while crinoid fragments and intraclasts are high-energy. The barrier bar in the outer shelf was changed from shallow bioaccumulated platform into crinoidal barrier and foreslope environment as indicate by turbidity sequence. The age of the Khao Khad Formation lies between Lower and Middle Permian.

4.5.2 Depositional Setting of the Khao Khad Formation

The Khao Khad Formation in this study is mainly light gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded, parallel and graded-bedding calcilutite, calcisiltite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite interbedded with dark brown and thin-bedded shale and black banded or nodular and radiolarian cherts. The calcarenite shows large crossbedding. The limestones contain bioclasts of various types and sizes associated with calcirudite. Shale with limestone boulders or blocks or olistostrome are common. Abbate et al. (1970) suggested the term 'olistostrome' is a sedimentary deposit composed of a chaotic mass of heterogeneous material, such as blocks and mud that accumulates as a semifluid body by submarine gravity sliding or slumping of the unconsolidated sediments. It is a mappable stratigraphic unit which is intercalated among shale and thin-bedded limestone sequences. These rocks are not the platform characteristics. The genetic approaches to classify this carbonate platform are a function of the type of sediments, especially in terms of bioclasts contribution to the sediment, the location of sediments production, the energy of depositional environment and the geometry of the deposit (Selly, 2000). It can be explained as follows:

1. The Khao Khad Formation is enclosed in deep marine deposit of the Pang Asok and Sap Bon Formations without any structural discontinuity.

2. The Khao Khad Formation represents bioclasts of various types and sizes. It consists of typical slope deposit such as, graded calcarenite, poorly sorted calcarenite and calcirudite.

3. The geometry of platform is based on the initial structural topography, sedimentary pattern and thickness variation. The carbonate platform is commonly a blanket shape but the Khao Khad Formation is a wedge shape with a limited areal distribution.

4. The geochemical analysis of chert samples from the Sukhato area shows that they are from biogenic origin far from hydrothermal source based on high ratios of SiO₂/(SiO₂+Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃) and the plot of Fe-Al-Mn diagram. The MnO/TiO₂ and Al₂O₃/(Al₂O₃+Fe₂O₃) ratios suggest that they were deposited in a continental margin which is compatible to the plots of $100 \times (Fe_2O_3/SiO_2)$ vs. $100 \times (Al_2O_3/SiO_2)$ and Fe₂O₃/(100-SiO₂) vs. Al₂O₃/(100-SiO₂) diagrams. The trace elements, U/Th, Sc/Th and Sr/Ba ratios suggest that the chert samples were formed in a shallow to deep ocean basins. This interpretation is supported by Ce anomalies in NASC-normalized REEs distribution diagram. The result of geochemical and lithofacies analyses suggests that the chert from the Sukhato area of the Khao Khad Formation belongs to a continental margin basin, not an oceanic basin as suggested by Chutakosikanon et al. (2000). The cherts of the Khao Khad Formation and the Nan area of the Nan-Uttaradit Suture Zone contain radiolarian fauna. They show similar Al/(Al+Fe+Mn) and $Al_2O_3/(Al_2O_3+Fe_2O_3)$ which are ranging from 0.67 to 0.82 and 0.60 to 0.82 respectively (Yang et al., 2008). However, La_n/Yb_n ratios are 1.56 on the average. The chert sequence of the Nan area is associated with the oceanic island basalt which represents a small ocean with oceanic islands close to the continental margin. But the Khao Khad chert was deposited in a continental margin basin far from the oceanic basalt. It was deposited near the platform on the continental crust and shows much less deformation than the chert in the Nan Suture Zone.

The Khao Khad Formation of the Saraburi Group has been interpreted as a shallow marine platform deposit (DMR, 1985; Thambunya, 2005). However, the lithostratigraphic sequences of this formation at the Sideways of Mitraparp road, Sukhato and Thai-Danish dairy areas (Lithofacies G, H and I) do not represent the platform characteristics. The Khao Khad limestones were deposited during lowstand sea level on the slope where they received sediments from the exposed platform (Figure 4.38). The Khao Khad Formation, therefore, developed during time of alternating lowstand which provided a long period of widespread platform emergence and erosion. During highstand period, the platform carbonate was deposited on shelf and was prograded and aggraded at this time (Figure 4.39). However, the hemipelagic and pelagic sediments were deposited in the slope and basin. The sediments in slope deposit are thin-bedded of micrite. The lowstand is developed during relative sea level fall. The clastic fluvial sediments were probably advanced onto the shelf during sea level fall. At some point, near shelf edge sediments were transported down slope to basin by gravity flows. Shelf are mostly exposed and eroded during this time and no deposit on the platform. The Khao Khad Formation was probably deposited as a prograding wedge of lowstand period.

The age of the Khao Khad Formation can be assigned from radiolarian of the Sukhato area. The radiolarian fauna in chert comprises *Follicucullus porrectus* Rudenko which is a common species of Late Guadalupian (late Middle Permian age). The age is corresponding to the previous fusulinid study (Early to Middle Permian).



Figure 4.38 Depositional model during lowstand sea level.



Figure 4.39 Depositional model during highstand sea level.

CHAPTER V

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Conclusions

The study sections belonging to the Saraburi Group are confined within 7 areas of the Sap Bon, Khao Khad, Pang Asok, Nong Pong and Khao Khwang Formations. The results indicate distribution of deposits along platform to basin as represented by the Khao Khwang to Sap Bon Formations. Based on the lithostratigraphic sequence, the Khao Khad Formtion is mainly composed of light gray to dark gray, thin- to thick-bedded, parallel and graded-bedding calcilutite, calcarenite to fine calcirudite interbedded with dark brown, thin-bedded shale and black banded and nodular cherts. The grain-supported bioclastic limestone of various types and sizes of grain components associated with calcirudite, shale with olistostrome and radiolarian chert can be interpreted that the Khao Khad Formation are not the characteristics of the platform deposit, but the formation is typical for the slope deposit. The occurence of these lithologies is interpreted to be the deposit of a lowstand prograding system tract.

The Khao Khad chert shows more terrigenous contribution than the oceanic basin of the Nan chert and indicates that the Khao Khad chert was closer to the continent.

5.2 **Recommendations for further research**

1. The radiolarian chert beds from other sections of the Khao Khad Formation should be collected to compare their age and depositional environment. The future study should concentrate also on carbonate rocks for geochemical and petrological analyses.

2. The depositional environment of the Khao Khad Formation in this study is based on an available data from field investigation in 7 studied areas. More stratigraphic, paleontologic and sedimentologic data should be obtained in neighboring areas for more accurate depositional interpretation.

3. Detailed study in terms of structural analysis is needed to be investigated in order to provide the precise litostratigraphic sequence of the Khao Khad Formation.



REFERENCES

- Abbate E., Bortolotti, V., Passerini, P. and Sagri, M. (1970). Olistostrome and Olistoliths. Sedimentary Geology. 4: 521-577.
- Abele, K. and Beeser W.F. (1963). Geology of the Muak Lek Area. Thesis. Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok Thailand.
- Adachi, M., Yamamoto, K. and Sugisaki, R. (1986). Hydrothermal Chert and Associated Chert from the Northern Pacific, Their Geological Significance as Indication of Ocean Ridge Activity. Sedimentary Geology. 47: 125-148.
- Ahr, W.M. (1989). Sedimentary and tectonic controls on the development of an Early Mississippian carbonate ramp, Sacramento Mountains area, New Mexico. In Crevello, P.D., Wilson, J.L., Sarg, J.F. and Read, J.F. (eds.). Controls on Carbonate Platform and Basin Development (Spec. Publ. 44: 203-212). Society of Economic Paleontologists and Mineralogists.
- Altermann, W. (1989). Facies Development in the Permian Petchabun Basin, Central Thailand. Verlag Fur Wissenschaft und Bildung. 10Pl: Berlin. 235.
- Altermann, W. (1991). New Permo-Carboniferous geochemical data from central Thailand: implication for volcanic arc model. Verlag Fur Wissenschaft und Bildung. Berlin.
- Assavapatchara, S. (1998). Lithostratigraphy of Upper Paleozoic Carbonate Rocks in the Southern Part of Changwat Loei. M.S. thesis, Department of Geology, Chulalongkorn University, Thailand.

- Baird, A., Dawson, O. and Vachard, D. (1993). New data on biostratigraphy of the Permian Ratburi Limstone from north Peninsular Thailand. In Thanasuthipitak, T. (ed.). Proceedings of the International Symposium onBiostratigraphy of Mainland Southeast Asia: Facies & Paleontology. Chiang Mai University, Chiang Mai, Thailand. 1: 243-259.
- Bakush, S. and Carozzi, A.V. (1986). Sub-tidal storm-influnced carbonate ramp model: Galena Group (Middle Ordovician) along Mississippi River. (Iowa, Wisconsin, Illinois and Missouri) U.S.A. Archives Sciences, Genève. 39: 141-183.
- Bhatia, M.R. and Crook, K.A.W. (1986). Trace Element Characteristics of Graywackes and Tectonic setting Discrimination of Sedimentary Basin.
 Contribution of Mineralory and Petrology. 92: 1181-193.
- Barr, S.M. and MacDonald, A.S. (1991). Toward a Late Paleozoic-Early Mesozoic tectonic model for Thailand. Journal of Thai Geosciences. 1: 11-22.
 Bathurst, R.G. 1966. Boring algae, micrite envelopes and lithification of molluscan biosparites. Geological Journal. 5: 15-32.
- Borax, E. and Steward, R.D. (1966). Notes on the Paleozoic Stratigraphy of Northeastern Thailand. United Nations, Economic Commission for Asia and the Far East Meeting, Bangkok.
- Brown, G.F., Buravas, S., Charaljavanaphet, J., Jalichandra, N., Johnson, W.D., Sresthaputra, V. and Talor, Jr. G.C. (1951). Geological Reconnaissance of The Mineral Deposits of Thailand. U.S. Geological Bulletin. 984: 1-183.

- Bunopas, S. and Vella, P. (1978). Late Paleozoic and tectonics model. In Nutalaya, P. (ed-in-chief). Proceedings of 3rd Regional Conference Geology and Mineral Resources of Southeast Asia (pp 133-140). Bangkok, Thailand.
- Bunopas, S. (1981). Paleogeographic History of Western Thailand and Adjacent parts South-East Asia-A Plate Tectonics Interpretation. Ph.D. Thesis. Victoria University of Wellington.
- Bunopas, S. (1982). Paleogeographic History of Western Thailand and Adjacent parts of Southeast Asia: A Plate Tectonics Interpretation. Geological Survey
 Paper No. 5. Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Bunopas, S. (1983). Paleozoic succession in Thailand. In Nutalaya, P. (ed.).
 Proceedings of the Workshop on Stratigraphic Correlation of Thailand and Malaysia. Haad Yai, Thailand. 1: 39-76.
- Bunopas, S. (1992). Regional stratigraphic correlation in Thailand. In Piancharoen, C. (ed-in-chief). Proceedings of the National Conference on Geologic Resource of Thailand: Potential for Future Development. Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Bunopas, S. (1993). Regional Stratigraphic Correlation in Thailand. In Piancharoen,
 C. (ed-in-chief). Proceedings of the National Conference on Geological
 Resources of Thailand: Potential for Future Development (pp 189-288). Bangkok: Department of Mineral Resources.
- Burrett, C., Udchachon, M., Thassanapak, H. and Chitnarin, A. (2014). Conodonts radiolarians and ostracodes in the Permian E-Lert Formation, Loei Fold Belt, Indochina Terrane, Thailand. Geological Magazine (pp 1-37).

- Carozzi, V.P. and Gerber, M.S. (1978). Synsedimentary chert breccia: a Missisippian chert tempestite. Journal of Sedimentary Petrology. 48: 705-708.
- Carozzi, V.P. (1989). Carbonate Rock Depositional Models: A Microfacies Approach. Prentice Hall, Englewood cliffs, New Jersey.
- Carozzi, V.P. (1993). Sedimentary Petrography. Prentice Hall, Englewood cliffs, New Jersey.
- Chantong, W. (2005). Structural Evolution of the Khorat Plateau, Thailand. Ph.D. Thesis. The University of Leeds, England.
- Chaodumrong, P. (1992). Stratigraphy, Sedimentology and Tectonic Setting of the Lampang Group, Central North Thailand. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Tasmania.
- Charoenpravat, A. and Wongwanich, T. (1976). Preliminary geology of Changwat Loei (ND47-12). Bangkok: Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources. 61p.
- Charoenpravat, A., Wongwanich, T., Tantiwanich, W. and Kitipariwat, K. (1984).
 Geological Map of Thailand on 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Changwat Loei (NE47-12). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.

Charoenpravat, A., Chuaviroj, S., Hinthong, C. and Chonglakmani, C. (1994). Geologic
Map of Thailand on 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Changwat Lampang (NE47-7). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.

Charoentitirat, C. (1995). Fusulinacean faunas in Permo-Carboniferous Limestone of the eastern part of Changwat Loei. Ph.D. Thesis. Chulalongkorn University, Thailand.
- Chen, D.Z., Tucker, M.E., Jiang, M.S. and Zhu, J.Q. (2001). Long-distance correlation between tectonic-controlled, isolated carbonate platforms by cyclostratigraphy and sequence stratigraphy in the Devonian of South China. Sedimentology. 48: 57-78.
- Chen, D.Z., Qing, H.R. and Yan, X. (2006). Hydrothermal Venting and Basin Evolution (Devonian, South China): Constraints from Rare Earth Element Geochemistry of Chert. Sedimentary Geology, 183(3-4): 203-216
- Chonglakmani, C. (1999). The Triassic system of Thailand: Implications for the paleogeography of Southeast Asia. In Ratanasathien, B. and Rieb, S.L. (eds.). Proceedings of the International Symposium on Shallow Tethys (ST) 5. (pp. 486-495). Department of Geological Sciences, Chiang Mai University. Chiang Mai.
- Chonglakmani, C. (2001). The Saraburi Group of North-Central Thailand: Implication for Geotectonic Evolution. **Gondwana Research**. 4: 597-598.
- Chonglakmani, C. (2002). Current status of Triassic stratigraphy of Thailand and its implication for geotectonic evolution. In Montajit, N. (ed-in-chief).
 Proceedings of the Symposium on Geology of Thailand 2002. (pp 1-3).
 Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Chonglakmani, C. (2005). Paleogeography of the Permian System in the Saraburi-Nakhon Ratchasima area (in Thai). Suranaree University of Technology, Thailand.

- Chonglakmani, C. and Helmcke, D. (2001). Geodynamic Evolution of Loei and Phetchabun Regions-Does the Discovery of Detrital Chromian Spinels from the Nam Duk Formation (Permian, North-Central Thailand) Provide New Constraint?. **Gondwana Research**. 4(3): 437-442.
- Chonglakmani, C. and Intarawijitr, K. (1994). The Permian and Triassic sequences of Kiu Lom Dam area and its vicinities, Northern Thailand. In **Proceedings** of the International Symposium on Stratigraphic Correlation of Southeast Asia. Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand
- Chonglakmani, C. and Sattayarak, N. (1978). Stratigraphy of the Huai Hin Lat Formation (Upper Triassic) in northeastern Thailand. In Proceedings of The third Regional Conference on Geology and Mineral Resources on Southeast Asia (pp 739-762). Bangkok.
- Chonglakmani, C. and Sattayalak, N. (1984). Geological Map of Thailand on 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Changwat Phetchabun (NE47-16). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.
- Chonglakmani, C., Sattayalak, N., Kanchanapan, P. and Sarapirom, S. (1979).
 Geological Map of Thailand on 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Udonthani-Wang Vieng (NE48-9). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.
- Chonglakmani, C. and Fontaine, H. (1992). The Lam Narai-Phetchabun region: A platform of Early Carboniferous to Late Permian age. In Proceedings of the Technical Conference on Development Geology for Thailand into the Year 2000 (pp 39-98). Bangkok, Thailand.

- Chonglakmani, C., Chaodumrong, P., Munjai, D., Malila, K., Udchachon, M., Udchachon, H., Feng, Q., Shangyue, S. and Wenquang, W. (2010).
 Comparative Research on Tectonic Framework and Geological Evolution of Loei-Phetchabun Foldbelt and Jiangcheng-Mojiang Mountain Belt (Yunnan) (in Thai). Suranaree University of Technology, Thailand.
- Chutakositkanon, V., Charusiri, P. and Sashida, K. (2000). Lithostratigraphy of Permian marine sequences, Khao Pun Area, central Thailand: Paleoenvironments and tectonic history. Island Arc. 9(2): 173–187.
- Cooper, M.A., Herbert, R. and Hill, G.S. (1989). The structural evolution of Triassic intermontane basins in northern Thailand. In Thanasuthipitak, T. and Ounchanum, P. (eds.). Proceedings of the International Symposium on Intermontane Basins: Geology and Resources (pp 231-421). Department of Geological Sciences, Chiang Mai University, Chiang Mai, Thailand.
- Cox, B.M. and Sumbler, M.G. (1998). Lithostratigraphy: principles and practice. In Doyle P. and Bennett, M.R. (eds.). Unlocking the Stratigraphical Record: Advances in Modern Stratigraphy (pp 11-28). John Willey and Sons, England.
- Dawson, O. and Racey, A. (1993). Fusuline-calcareous algal biofacies of the Permian ratburi Limestone, Saraburi, central Thailand. Journal of Southeastern Asian Earth Sciences. 8: 49-65.
- Department of Mineral Resources. (1985). Geological Map of Thailand on
 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Changwat Pranakhon Si Ayutthaya (ND47-8).
 Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.

Department of Mineral Resources. (1992). Lexicon of Stratigraphic names of

Thailand. Department of Mineral Resources. Bangkok, Thailand. 129p.

- Department of Mineral Resources. (1999). Geological Map of Thailand, scale 1:2,000,000. Department of Mineral Resources. Bangkok, Thailand.
- Department of Mineral Resources. (2001). **Geology of Thailand** (in Thai). On the Occasion of Commemorating the Sixth-Cycle (72nd) Birthday Anniversary of His Majesty King Bhumibol Adulyadej on 5 December 1999. Department of Mineral Resources. Bangkok, Thailand.
- Dunham, R J. (1962). Classification of Carbonate Rocks According to Depositional Texture. In: Ham, W.E. (ed.). Classification of Carbonate Rocks. AAPG Memoir. 1: 108-121.
- El Tabakh, M. and Utha-Aroon, C. (1998). Evolution of a Permian carbonate platform to siliciclastic basin: Indochina plate, Thailand. Sedimentary Geology. 21: 97-119.
- Embry, A.F. and Klovan, J.E. (1971). A late Devonian reef tract on northeastern Banks Island. N.W.T. Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology. 19: 730-781.
- Feng, Q., Shen, S., Liu, B., Helmcke, D., Qian, X. and Zhang, W., (2002). Permian Radiolarians, Chert and Basalt from the Daxinshan Formation in Lancangijiang Belt of Southwestern Yunnan, China. Science in China (Series D). 45(1): 63-71.

- Feng, Q, Malila, K., Wonganan, N., Chonglakmani, C., Helmcke, D., Ingavat-Helmcke, R. and Caridroit, M. (2005). Permian and Triassic Radiolaria from Northwest Thailand: Paleogeographicl implications. Revue de Micropaléontologie. 48: 237-255.
- Feng, Q., Chonglakmani, C. and Ingavat-Helmcke, R. (2009). Evolution of the Loei
 Belt in Northeastern Thailand and Northwestern Laos. Acta Geoscientica
 Sinica. 30(S1): 9.
- Fischer, A.G. (1986). Climatic rhythms recorded in the strata. Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences. 14: 351-376.
- Flügel, E. (2004). Microfacies of Carbonate Rocks: Analysis, Interpretation and Application. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Flügel, E. (1982). Microfacies Analysis of Limestones. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Folk, R.L. (1959). Practical classification of limestones. American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin. 43: 1-38.
- Folk, R.L. (1962). Spectral subdivision of limestone types. In Ham, W.E. (ed.).
 Classification of Carbonate Rocks. American Association of Petroleum
 Geologists Memoir. 1: 1-279
- Fontaine, H., Salyapongse, S. and Vachard, D. (1999). New Carboniferous fossils found in Ban Bo Nam area, central Thailand. In Khantaprab, C. (ed-in-chief). Proceedings of the Symposium on Mineral, Energy and Water Resources of Thailand: Towards the year 2000 (pp 39-98). Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, Thailand.

- Fontaine, H., Salyapongse, S., Tien, N.D. and Vachard, D. (2002). The Permian of Khao Tham Yai area in Northeast Thailand. In Montajit, N. (ed-in-chief).
 Proceedings of the Symposium on Geology of Thailand 2002 (pp 45-57). Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Friedman, G.M. (1965). Terminology of recrystallization textures and fabrics in sedimentary rocks. Journal of Sedimentogy Petrology. 35: 643-655.
- Gatinsky, Y.G., Mishima, A.V., Vinogradov, I.V. and Kovalev, A.A. (1978). The main metallogenic belts of Southeast Asia as a result of different geodynamic conditions interference. In Nutalaya, P. (ed-in-chief).
 Proceedings of the 3rd Regional Conference on Geology and Mineral Resources of Southeast Asia (pp 313-318). AIT, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Goldhammer, R.K. Dunn, P.A. and Hardie, L.A. (1990). Depositional cycles, composite sea-level changes, cycle stacking patterns, and the hierarchy of stratigraphic forcing: Example from Alpine Triassic platform carbonates.
 Geological Society of America Bulletin.102: 535-562.
- Gromet, L.P., Dymek, R.F. Haskin, L.A. and Korotev, R.F. (1984). The "North American Shale Composite": Its Compilation, Major and Trace Element Characteristics. **Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta**. 48(12): 2469-2482.
- Haas, J. (2004). Characteristics of peritidal facies and evidences for subaerial exposures in Dachstein-type cyclic platform carbonates in the Transdanubian Range, Hungary. Facies. 50: 263-286.

- Hada, S., Bunopas, S., Ishii, K. and Yoshikura, S. (1999). Rift-drift History and The Amalgamation of Shan-Thai and Indochina/East Malaya Blocks. In Metcalfe, I., Ren, J., Charvet, J. and Hada, S. (eds.). Gondwana Dispersion and Asian Accretion (pp 67-87). A.A. Balkema, Rotterdam.
- Hahn, L., Koch, K.E. and Witte, K.H. (1986). Outline of the geology and mineral potential of Thailand. Geologische Jahrbuch. Reihe B. 59: 3-49.
- Hardie, L.A. and Ginsburg, R.M. (1977). Layering: The origin and environmental significance of lamination and thin bedding. In Hardie, L.A. (ed.).
 Sedimentation on the Modern Carbonate Tidal Flat of Northwest Andros Island, Bahamas. Johns Hopkins Studies in Geology. Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore. 22: 50-123.
- Harrison, D., Chaodumrong, P., and Charusribandhu, M. (1997). Assessment of limestone resources from Suratthani Province, Thailand. In Dheeradirok, P., Hinthong, C., Chaodumrong, P., Puttapiban, P., Tansathien, W., Utha-aroon, C., Sattayarak, N., Nuchanong, T. and Techawan, S. (eds.). Proceedings of the International Conference on Stratigraphy and Tectonic Evolution of Southeastern Asia and the South Pacific (GeoThai'97) (pp 640-649). Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Helmcke, D and Lindenberg, H.G. (1983). New data on the Indosinian Orogeny from Central Thailand. **Geologische Rundschau**. 72: 317-328.
- Helmcke, D. (1985). The Permo-Triassic Paleotethys in Mainland Southeast-Asia and Adjacent Parts of China. **Geologische Rundschau**. 74 (2): 215-228.

- Helmcke, D. (1986). On the Geology of the Petchabun Fold-Belt (Central Thailand)-Implication for the Geodynamic evolution of Mianland S.E. Asia(GEOSEA V). Geological Society of Malaysia Bulletin. 19: 79-85.
- Helmcke, D. (1994). Distribution of Permian and Triassic syn-orogenic sediments in central mainland SE-Asia. In Angsuwathana, P., Wongwanich, T., Tansathien, W., Wongsomsak, S. and Tulyatid, J. (eds.). Proceeding of the International Symposium on Stratigraphic Correlation of Southeast Asia (pp 123-128). Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Hinthong, C. (1981). Geology and Mineral Resources of Changwat Phra Nakhon Si Ayutthaya (ND47-48), Scale 1:250,000 (in Thai with English summary). Department of Mineral Resources, Geological Survey Report, No.4: 1-105.
- Hinthong, C. (1985). Upper Paleozoic System, the Central Plain and Lower Phetchabun Ranges (Unpublished report). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources.
- Hingthong, C., Chuaviroj, S., Kaewyana, W., Srisukh, S., Oholprasit, C. and Pholachan, S. (1985). Geologic Map of Thailand on 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Changwat Pranakhon Si Ayutthaya (ND47-48). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.
- Jasin, B. (1997). Permo-Triassic radiolaria from the Semanggol Formation, northwest Peninsular Malaysia. Journal of Asian Earth Sciences. 15(1): 43-53.

- Jeffery, D. and Aigner, T. (1982). Storm sedimentation in Carboniferous limestones near Weston-Super-Mare (Dinantian, SW-England). In Einsele, G. and Seilacher, A. (eds.). Cyclic and Event Stratification (pp 240-247). Berlin-Heidelberg.
- Jin, Y., Wardlaw, B.R., Glenister, B.F. and Kotlyar, G.V. (1997). Permian chronostratigraphic subdivision. **Episodes**. March:10-15.
- Jones, D.J. and Murchey, B. (1986). Geological Significance of Paleozoic and Mesozoic Radiolarian Chert. Annual Review of Earth Planetary Sciences. 14: 455-492.
- Kawai, M. and Takeuchi, M. (2001). Permian radiolarians from the Omi area in the Hida-gaien Tectonic Zone, central Japan. News of Osaka Micropaleontologists. Special Volume, 12: 23-32.
- Kozar, M.G., Crandall, G.F. and Hall, S.E. (1992). Intergrated Structural and Stratigraphic Study of the Khorat Basin, Rat Buri Limestone (Permian), Thailand. In Piancharoen, C. (ed.). Proceedings of the National Conference on Geologic Resources of Thailand: Potential for Future Development (pp 692-736). Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Kreisa, R.D. (1981). Storm-generated sedimentary structures in sub-tidal marine facies with examples from the Middle and Upper Ordovician of southwestern Virginia. Journal of Sedimentary Petrology. 51: 823-848.

Laschet, Ch. (1984). On the origin of cherts. Facies. 10: 257-290.

- Li, H., Zhai, M., Zhang, L., Zhou, Y., Yang, Z., He, J., Liang, J. and Zhou, L. (2013). The Distribution and Composition Characteristics of Siliceous Rocks from Qinzhou Bay-Hangzhou Bay Joint Belt, South China: Constraint on the Tectonic Evolution of Plates in South China. The Scientific World Journal 2013. 25p.
- Liu, S., Hu, R.Z., Gao, S., Feng, C.X., Qi, L., Zhong, H., Xiao, T., Qi, Y.Q., Wang, T. and Coulson, L.M. (2008). Zircon U-Pb Geochronology and Major, Trace element and Sr-Nd-Pb isotopic Geochemistry of Mafic dykes in western Shandong Province, east China: Constrains on their Petrogenesis and Geodynamic Significane. Chemical Geology. 255:329-345.
- Malila, K. (2005). Provenance of The Nam Duk Formation and Implications for The Geodynamic Evolution of The Phetchabun Fold Belt. Ph.D. Thesis. Suranaree University of Technology, Thailand.
- Meischner, K.D. (1964). Allodapische Kalke, Turbidite in riff-nahen
 Sedimentationsbecken. In Bouma, A.H. and Brouwer, A. (eds.)
 Turbidites. Elsevier (pp 156-191). Amsterdam.
- Metcalfe, I. (1990). Allochthonous terrane processes in Southeast Asia. **Philosophical Transaction of Royal Society of London**. 331: 625-640.
- Metcalfe, I. (1999). Gondwana Dispersion and Asian Accretion: an Overreview. In:
 Metcalfe, I. (ed.). Gondwana Dispersion and Asian Accretion (pp 9-28).
 A.A. Balkema: Rotterdam.
- Metcalfe, I. (2002). Permian tectonic framework and paleogeography of SE Asia. Journal of Asian Earth Science. 20: 551-566.

- Metacalfe, I. (2011). Palaeozoic-Mesozoic history of SE Asia. In Hall, R., Cottam,
 M.A. and Wilson, M.E.J. (eds.). The SE Asian Gateway: History and
 Tectonics of the Australia-Asia Collision. Geological Society, London:
 Special Publications. 355: 7-35.
- Meyers, W.J. (1988). Paleokarstic features in Mississippian Limestones, New Mexico. In James, N.P. and Choquette, P.W. (eds.). Paleokasrt (pp 306-328). Springer-Verlag, N.Y.
- Meyers, W.J. (1980). Compaction in Mississippian skeletal limestones, southwestern New Mexico. Journal of Sedimentary Petrology. 50: 457-474.
- Murray, R.W., Buchholtz, M.R., Gerlach, D.C. and Russ, G.P. (1991). Rare earth, Major and Trace Elements in Chert from The Franciscan Complex and Monterey Group, Californian: Assessing REE source to fine-grained marine sediments. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta. 55: 1875-1895.
- Murray, R.W. and Buchholtz, M.R. (1992). Rare Earth, Major, and Trace Element Composition of Monterey and DSDP Chert and Associated Host Sediment: Assessing the influence of chemical fractionation during diagenesis. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta. 56(7): 2657-2671.
- Murray, R.W. (1994). Chemical Criteria to Identify the Depositional Environment of Chert: General Principles and Applications. Sedimentary Geology. 90: 213-232.
- Nakornsri, N. (1976). Geological Map of Thailand on 1: 250,000 scale: Sheet Amphoe Ban Mi (ND47-4). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources, Thailand.

- Palmer, A.A. (1988). Paleoenvironmental significance of siliceous sponge spicules from sites 627 and 628, little Bahama bank, Ocean drilling program leg 101. P Ocean Drilling Program, Scientific Results. 101: 159-168.
- Pessagno, E.R. Jr. and Newport, R.W. (1972). A Technique for Extracting Radiolaria form Radiolarian Cherts. **Micropaleontology**. 18: 231-234.
- Pettijohn, F.J., Potter, P.N. and Siever, R. (1972). Sand and Sandstone. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Pia, J. (1933). Die rezenten Kalksteine. Mineralogisch Petrographische Mitteilungen, Neue Folge, Ergänzungs band. Leipzig.
- Pirrie, D. (1998). Interpreting the record: facies analysis. In Doyle, P. and Bennett,
 M.R. (eds.). Unlocking the Stratigraphical Record: Advances in
 Modern Stratigraphy (pp 395-420). John Willey and Sons, England.
- Piyasin, S. (1991). Tectonic events and radiometric dating of the basement rocks of Phitsanulok Basin. Journal of Southeast Asian Earth Science. 1: 41-48.
- Potter, P.E. (1978). Petrology and Geochemistry of lutites. Journal of Geology. 86: 423-449.
- Raksaskulwong, L. (2002). Upper Paleozoic Rocks of Thailand. In Mantajit, N. (edin-chief). Proceedings of the Symposium on Geology of Thailand (pp 29-34). Department of Mineral Resources, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Rangin, C., Steinberg, M. and Bonnot-Courtois, C. (1981). Geochemistry of the Mesozoic Bedded Chert of Central Baja California (Vizcaino-Cedros-San Benito): Implication for Palaogeographic Reconstruction of an Old Oceanic Basin. Earth and Planetary Science Letter. 54: 313-322.

- Reeckman, A. and Friedman, G.M. (1982). Exploration for Carbonate Petroleum Reservoir. John Willey and Son, N.Y.
- Ross, C.A. and Ross, J.R.P. (1987). Late Palaeozoic sea level and depositional sequences. In Ross, C.A. and Haman, D (eds.). Timing and depositional history of eustatic sequences, Constraints on seismic stratigraphy. Cushman Foundation for Foraminiferal Research, Special Publication. 24: 137-149.
- Royal Thai Survey Department. (2006). **Topographic Map of Thailand**, on scale 1:50,000, sheet 5238 I, Ban Sap Muang.
- Royal Thai Survey Department. (2006). **Topographic Map of Thailand**, on scale 1:50,000, sheet 5238 II, Amphoe Pak Chong.
- Royal Thai Survey Department. (2006). **Topographic Map of Thailand**, on scale 1:50,000, sheet 5238 III, Amphoe Muak Lek.
- Sashida, K., Igo, H., Adachi, S., Ueno, K., Nakornsri, N. and Sardsud, A. (1998).
 Late Paleozoic Radiolarian Faunas from Northern and Northeastern Thailand. Science Reports of the Institute of Geoscience, University of Tsukuba, Section B. 19: 1-17.
- Sashida, K., Igo, H., Hisada, K., Nakornsri, N. and Ampornmaha, A. (1993). Occurrence of Paleozoic and Early Mesozoic Radiolarian in Thailand (Preliminary report). Journal of Southeast Asian Earth Sciences. 8: 97-108.
- Sashida, K. and Igo, H. (1999). Occurrence and Tectonic Significance of Paleozoic and Mesozoic Radiolarian in Thailand and Malaysia. In Metcalfe, I. (ed.)
 Gondwana Dispersion and Asia Accretion Final Results Volume for IGCP Project 321. Rotterdam: A.A. Balkema. 175-196.

- Sashida, K. and Salyapong, S. (2002). Permian Radiolarian Faunas from Thailand and Their Paleogeographic Significance. Journal of Asian Earth Sciences. 20: 691-701.
- Sattayarak, N., Polachan, S., Assavarittiprom, V., Sitahirun, S., Chaisilboon, B. and Suppitaya, P. (1996). Sedimentary and Petroleum Geology of Marine Permain and Non-Marine Mesozoic, SW Rim of the Khorat Plateau. CCOP/NORAD/STATOIL Training Course. (not published).
- Selly, R.C. (2000). Applied Sedimentology (2nd edition). Academic Press. United State of America.
- Shinn, E.A. (1986). Modern carbonate tidal flats: their diagenetic features. Quarterly Journal of Colorado School of Mines. 81: 7-35.
- Sone, M and Metcalfe, I. (2008). Parallel Tethyan Sutures in Mainland Southeast Asia: New Insights for Palaeo-Tethys Closure and Implications for The Indosinian Orogeny. Comptes Rendus Geoscience. 340: 166-179.
- Strohmenger, C. and Wrising, G. (1991). A proposed extension of Folk's textural classification of carbonate rocks. **Carbonate and Evaporite**. 6: 23-28.
- Sudasna, P. and Pitakpaivan, K. (1976). Geological Map of Thailand on 1:250,000 scale: Sheet Changwat Phra Nakhon Si Ayuthaya (ND47-8). Geological Survey Division, Department of Mineral Resources. Bangkok, Thailand.
- Sugitani, K., Horiuchi, Y., Adachi, M. and Sugisaki, R. (1996). Anomalously low Al₂O₃/TiO₂ values for Archean Cherts from The Pilbara Block, Western Australia-possible evidence for extensive chemical weathering on the early earth. **Precambrian Research**. 80(1-2): 49-76.

- Suzuki, N., Kojima, S., Kano, H., Yamakita, S., Misaki, A., Ehiro, M., Otoh, S., Kurihara, T. and Aoyama, M. (2005). Permian radiolarian faunas from chert in the Khabarovsk complex, Far East Russian and the age of each lithologic unit of the Khabarovsk complex. Journal of Paleontology. 79(4): 687-701.
- Tabakh, M.E. and Utha-Aroon, C. (1998). Evolution of a Permian Carbonate Platform to Siliciclastic Basin: Indochina Plate, Thailand. Sedimentary Geology. 121(1-2): 97-119.
- Taylor, S.R. and McLennan, S.M. (1985). The Continental Crustal: Its Composition and Evolution. Blackwell, Oxford.
- Thambunya, S. (2005). Lithofacies and Diagenesis of the Khao Khad Formation in the Vicinity of Changwat Saraburi, Central Thailand. Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Geology, Chulalongkorn University, Thailand.
- Thanasuthipitak, T. (1978). Geology of Uttaradit area and its implications on tectonic history of Thailand. In Nutalaya, P. (ed-in-chief). Proceedings of the 3rd
 Regional Conference on Geology and Mineral Resources of Southeast Asia (pp 187-197). AIT, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Thassanapak, H., Feng, Q. and Udchachon, M. (2009). Discovery of Early Permain Radiolarians from E-Lert Formation, Loei Province, Thailand: A Preliminary Result. **Proceedings of The 12th Meeting of the International Association of Radiolarian Paleontologists** (Interrad12). (abstract).
- Thassanapak, H. (2012). Using Radiolarian Assemblages as a Tool for Geotechtonic Evolution (in Thai). **KKU Science Journal**. 40(1): 1-12.

- Thassanapak, H., Udchachon, M., Chonglakmani, C. and Feng, Q. (2011). Geochemistry of Middle Triassic Radiolarian Cherts from Northern Thailand: Implication for Depositional Environment. Earth Science, 22(6): 688-703.
- Tittirananda, O. (1976). Aspects of Stratigraphy and Palaeontology of the Permian Rat Buri Limestone of Saraburi, Central Thailand. Ph.D. dissertation, Bedford College, University of London.
- Udchachon, M. (2007). Microfacies of Middle Permian Alatoconchid-bearing strata in Khao Somphot Locality, Lopburi Province, Central Thailand. Ph.D. Thesis. Suranaree University of Technology, Thailand.
- Udchachon, M., Chonglakmani, C., Campbell, H. and Thanee, N. (2007). Late Middle Permian Alatoconchid-bearing Limestones from The South of The Khao Khwang Platform, Central Thailand. In Tantiwanit, W. (ed.). Proceedings of The International Conference on Geology of Thailand: Towards Sustainable Development and Sufficiency Economy (pp 180-186). Bangkok, Thailand.
- Udchachon, M., Thassanapak, H., Feng, Q. and Chonglakmani, C. (2011). Geochemical Constraints on The Depositional Environment of Upper Devonian Radiolarian Cherts from Loei, Northeastern Thailand. Frontiers of Earth Sciences. 5(2): 178-190.
- Ueno, K. and Sakagami, S. (1991). Late Permian Fusulinacean Fauna of Doi Pha Phlung, North Thailand. Trans. Proc. Palaeontol. Soc. Jpn. New Ser. 164: 928-943.

- Ueno, K. (2003). The Permian fusulinoidean faunas of the Sibumasu and Baoshan blocks: Their implication for the paleogeographic and paleoclimatologic reconstruction of the Cimmerian continent. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Paleoecology. 193: 1-24.
- Ueno, K and Charoentitirat, T. (2011). Carboniferous and Permian. In Ridd, M.F., Barber, A.J. and Craw, M.J. (eds.). Geology of Thailand. The geological society: London (pp 71-136).
- Wakita, K. and Metcalfe, I. (2005). Ocean plate stratigraphy in East and Southeast Asia. Journal of Asian Earth Sciences. 24: 679-702.
- Wang, X.D., Ueno, K., Mizuno, Y. and Sugiyama, T. (2001). Late Paleozoic faunal, climatic, and geographic changes in the Baoshan block as a Gondwana-Derived continental fragment in Southwest China. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Paleoecology. 170: 197-218.
- Wielchowsky, C.C. and Young, J.D. (1985). Regional Facies Variations in Permian Rocks of the Phetchabun Fold and Thrust Belt, Thailand. In Thanvarachorn, P., Hokjaroen, S. and Youngme, W. (eds.). Proceedings of the Geology and Mineral Resource Development of Northeastern Thailand (pp 41-55). Khon Kaen University, Thailand.
- Wilson, J.L. (1975). Carbonate facies in geologic history. Springer-Verlag, N.Y.
- Winkel, R., Ingawat, R. and Helmcke, D. (1983). Facies and Stratigraphy of the Lower-Lower Middle Permian of the Phetchabun Fold-Belt in Central Thailand. Workshop on Stratigraphic correlation of Thailand and Malaysia (pp 239-306).

- Wolfart, R. (1987). Geology of Amphoe Sop Prap (4844 I) and Amphoe Wang Chin (4944 IV), scale 1:50,000, Thailand. Geologische Jahrbuch. Reihe B. 65: 3-52.
- Wonganan, N. and Caridroit, M. (2006). Middle to Upper Permian radiolarian faunas from chert blocks in Pai area, northwestern Thailand. Eclogae Geologicae Helvetiae. 99: 133-139.
- Wright, V.P. (1984). Peritidal carbonate facies models: a review. **Geological Journal**. 19: 309-325.
- Wright, V.P. (1992). A revised classification of limestones. Sedimentary Gelology.76: 177-186.
- Yamamoto, K. (1987). Geochemical Characteristics and Depositional Environments of Cherts in The Franciscan and Shimanto Terranes. Sedimentary Geology. 52(1-2): 65-108.
- Yang, W., Feng, Q. and Shen, S. (2008). Permian Radiolarians, Chert and Basalt from the Nan Suture Zone, Northern Thailand (Abstract). Proceedings of the International Symposia on Geoscience Resources and Environments of Asian Terranes, 4th IGCP 156 and 5th APSEC. Bangkok, Thailand.
- Zhang, F., Feng, Q. and Zhang, Z. (2003). Caracteristics and Paleogeographic Significance of Early Carboniferous Cherts at The Nongba Section in The Gengma Area, Southwestern Yunan. Geological Bulletin of China. 22 (5): 335-340.
- Zhang, X. and Pratt, B.R. (2000). A Varied Middle Ordovician Sponge Spicule Assemblage from Western Newfoundland. Journal of Paleontology. 74(3): 386-393.

BIOGRAPHY

Miss Hathaichanok Vattanasak was born in Nakhon Rachasima Province, Thailand on September 11, 1976. She received bachelor degree of science in the field of Geotechnology from Department of Geotechnology, Faculty of Technology, Khon Kaen University (KKU) in 1999. After graduated she has been working as a geohydrologist at Groundwater Research Center, KKU. In 2002, she started to study master degree of engineering at School of Geotechnology, Institute of Engineering, Suranaree University of Technology (SUT) and graduated in 2007. She was interested in the field of applied geology as she has enrolled Ph.D. study at SUT since 2009.

